Chondrocyte and Extracellular Matrix Alterations in Equine Cartilage during Development and Inflammation

Maria Löfgren

Faculty of Veterinary Medicine and Animal Science Department of Biomedical Sciences and Veterinary Public Health Uppsala

Doctoral Thesis Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences Uppsala 2016 Acta Universitatis Agriculturae Sueciae 2016:16

Cover: Clovis (photo edited by M. Löfgren)

ISSN 1652-6880 ISBN (print version) 978-91-576-8534-6 ISBN (electronic version) 978-91-576-8535-3 © 2016 Maria Löfgren, Uppsala Print: SLU Service/Repro, Uppsala 2016

Chondrocyte and Extracellular Matrix Alterations in Equine Cartilage during Development and Inflammation

Abstract

Osteoarthritis (OA) is a disease involving inflammation and subsequent degeneration of joint tissues. The disease progresses with time-dependent stages of degeneration, loss and remodelling of the extracellular matrix (ECM) of articular cartilage, and phenotypical changes in the chondrocytes. Currently, OA is diagnosed clinically late in the disease process when irreversible damages to the cartilage are already evident. An understanding of the disease mechanism in the early stage of the inflammatory process is therefore crucial if early stage diagnostic biomarkers are to be identified.

The aim of this thesis was to follow cartilage changes during normal development and interleukin (IL)-1 β -induced inflammation. Biomarkers of early OA are needed and a prerequisite for finding unique molecular markers is an understanding of the cellular, genetic and molecular events that occur in chondrogenic development and inflammation. The hypothesis was that inflammation-related events occur at specific time points which can be used to differentiate stages of OA from each other.

The localisation of proteins in developing equine cartilage was studied using immunohistochemistry with the aim of characterising different phenotypes of chondrocytes and their surrounding ECM. The expression of matrix molecules, Notch signalling components, and the stem cell-indicating factor Stro-1 showed spatial changes in expression and localisation during maturation.

Equine articular cartilage explants stimulated with IL-1 β were used as an *in vitro* model mimicking the IL-1 β -induced inflammation that occurs during the progression of equine OA. The longitudinal release induced by IL-1 β of molecules from the explants into the media was studied using quantitative proteomics and the gene expression in the cartilage explants was evaluated using microarray. The secretion of ECM components and inflammatory mediators followed a time-dependent pattern. Microarray analysis also revealed time-dependent differences in gene expression related to inflammation, ECM, and phenotype.

The data from this thesis contribute to the understanding of cellular, genetic and molecular events in the progression of OA. Stimulation of equine articular cartilage explants with IL-1 β induces release of proteins and altered gene expression in a time-dependent pattern. This *in vitro* model has the potential to aid in testing medical treatments of equine OA, prior to testing in live animals, thereby minimising the use of research animals.

Keywords: cartilage, osteoarthritis, inflammation, extracellular matrix, growth cartilage, chondrocyte, interleukin-1β, horse

Author's address: Maria Löfgren, SLU, Department of Biomedical Sciences and Veterinary Public Health, P.O. Box 7028, SE-750 07 Uppsala, Sweden *E-mail:* Maria.Lofgren@slu.se

Dedication

Till minne av min farfar Ernst

Contents

List of Publications 7				
Abbi	Abbreviations 9			
1	Introduction	11		
1.1	General background	11		
1.2	Articular cartilage	11		
	1.2.1 Chondrocytes	13		
	1.2.2 Extracellular matrix (ECM)	13		
1.3	Development of synovial joints	19		
1.4	Osteoarthritis (OA)	22		
	1.4.1 Initiation and progression of OA	23		
	1.4.2 Inflammation	24		
	1.4.3 Changes in articular cartilage during OA	26		
	1.4.4 Diagnosis of equine OA	28		
2	Aims and hypotheses of the thesis	29		
3	Material and methods	31		
3.1	Sample collection	31		
	3.1.1 Equine growth cartilage (Paper I)	31		
	3.1.2 Equine articular cartilage explants (Papers II and III)	31		
3.2	Histology (Papers I-III)	32		
3.3	Immunohistochemistry (IHC) (Paper I)	32		
3.4	Proximity ligation assay (PLA) (Paper I)	32		
3.5	Culture of articular cartilage explants (Papers II and III)	33		
	3.5.1 Stimulation of cartilage explants (Papers II and III)	34		
	3.5.2 Harvest of cartilage explants and media (Papers II and III)	34		
	3.5.3 Analysis of culture media	34		
	3.5.4 Liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry (LC-MS)	MS)		
	analysis of tandem mass tag (IMI) labelled culture media (I	Japer		
		35		
	3.5.5 KINA Isolation (Paper III)	37		
	3.5.6 Microarray (Paper III)	38		
4	Results and discussion	39		
4.1	Paper I	39		

4.2	Paper II	41
4.3	Paper III	43
4.4	Papers II and III	47
5	Conclusions	49
6	Future research	51
7	Sammanfattning på svenska	53
References		55
Acknowledgements		71

List of Publications

This thesis is based on the work contained in the following papers, referred to by Roman numerals in the text:

- I Löfgren, M., Ekman, S., Svala, E., Lindahl, A., Ley, C. and Skiöldebrand, E. (2014). Cell and matrix modulation in prenatal and postnatal equine growth cartilage, zones of Ranvier and articular cartilage. *Journal of Anatomy* 225(5), 548-568
- II Svala, E., Löfgren, M., Sihlbom, C., Rüetschi, U., Lindahl, A., Ekman, S. and Skiöldebrand, E. (2015). An inflammatory equine model demonstrates dynamic changes of immune response and cartilage matrix molecule degradation *in vitro*. *Connective Tissue Research* 56(4), 315-325
- III Löfgren, M., Svala, E., Lindahl, A., Skiöldebrand, E. and Ekman, S. Timedependent changes in gene expression induced by interleukin-1β in equine articular cartilage *in vitro* (manuscript).

Papers I-II are reproduced with the permission of the publishers.

The contribution of ML to the papers included in this thesis was as follows:

- I Main author. Active part in planning and design of the study. Performed all experimental work and active in interpreting the results. Drafted and edited the manuscript.
- II Second author. Planned and designed the study together with the coauthors. Collected the material. Active in interpreting the results. Drafted a part of the manuscript. Revised and edited the manuscript.
- III Main author. Active part in formation of the hypothesis and study design. Major responsibility for planning and organisation of the study. Performed all experimental work except the microarray analysis. Interpreted and presented the microarray results. Drafted and edited the manuscript.

Abbreviations

ACAN	Aggrecan (gene symbol)
ADAMTS	A disintegrin and metallopeptidase with thrombospondin motifs
ASPN	Asporin (gene symbol)
BGN	Biglycan (gene symbol)
BMP	Bone morphogenic protein
CCL	Chemokine (C-C motif) ligand
CD	Cluster of differentiation
CHAD	Chondroadherin (gene symbol)
CILP	Cartilage intermediate layer protein
COL	Collagen
COMP	Cartilage oligomeric matrix protein
CSPG4	Chondroitin sulphate proteoglycan 4
CXCL	Chemokine (C-X-C motif) ligand
DCN	Decorin (gene symbol)
Dll	Delta-like
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic acid
DSL	Delta/Serrate/LAG2
ECM	Extracellular matrix
ECM2	Extracellular matrix protein 2
EGFL7	Epidermal growth factor-like domain 7
EPYC	Epiphycan (gene symbol)
FACIT	Fibril-associated collagens with interrupted triple helices
FGF	Fibroblast growth factor
FMOD	Fibromodulin (gene symbol)
GAG	Glycosaminoglycan
GPC	Glypican (gene symbol)
HA	Hyaluronan
Hes	Hairy enhancer of split
HSPG2	Heparan sulphate proteoglycan 2 (also called perlecan)

IHC	Immunohistochemistry
IL	Interleukin
IL1A	Interleukin-1 alpha (gene symbol)
IL-1R	Interleukin-1 receptor
IL-1Ra	Interleukin-1 receptor antagonist
IL1RN	Interleukin-1 receptor antagonist (gene symbol)
IL6	Interleukin-6 (gene symbol)
IL8	Interleukin-8 (also called CXCL8) (gene symbol)
ITG	Integrin (gene symbol)
LC-	Liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry
MS/MS	
LIF	Leukemia inhibitory factor
LUM	Lumican (gene symbol)
MAPK	Mitogen-activated protein kinase
MATN	Matrilin (gene symbol)
MMP	Matrix metallopeptidase
NFκB	Nuclear factor KB
OA	Osteoarthritis
OGN	Osteoglycin (also called mimecan) (gene symbol)
OMD	Osteomodulin (gene symbol)
PLA	Proximity ligation assay
PRELP	Proline/arginine-rich end leucine-rich repeat protein (also called prolargin)
PRG4	Proteoglycan 4 (also called lubricin) (gene symbol)
RNA	Ribonucleic acid
SAA	Serum amyloid A
SDC	Syndecan (gene symbol)
SLRPs	Small leucine rich proteoglycans/proteins
TIMP	Tissue inhibitor of metallopeptidase
TMT	Tandem mass tag
TNF	Tumor necrosis factor
VEGFA	Vascular endothelial growth factor A

1 Introduction

1.1 General background

Lameness is a common clinical problem in horses (Penell et al., 2005; Jeffcott et al., 1982), with impact on economy as well as animal welfare. Osteoarthritis (OA) affecting synovial joints is a common cause of lameness and poor performance in horses (Kidd et al., 2001). The joints most commonly affected by OA are the fetlock joints followed by the carpal joints (McIlwraith et al., 2012; Penell et al., 2005). Multiple factors contribute to the initiation and progression of the disease with inflammation and abnormal mechanical load considered important factors in equine OA (Kidd et al., 2001). Synovial joints include components such as articular cartilage, subchondral bone, synovial fluid, synovial membrane, joint capsule and ligaments (Frisbie, 2006; Archer et al., 2003). OA affects the whole joint and includes features such as inflammation, with degeneration of articular cartilage, and subchondral bone sclerosis. The disease progress from early to late stages of OA including timedependent stages of degeneration, loss and remodelling of the extracellular matrix (ECM) of articular cartilage, and phenotypical changes in the chondrocytes. The phenotypes of chondrocytes during OA share similarities with those observed during the development of articular cartilage (Goldring & Goldring, 2007). Knowledge about the cellular, genetic and molecular changes during the progression of OA is essential for the possibilities to identify markers of OA stages and to find disease-modifying treatments.

1.2 Articular cartilage

Articular cartilage is hyaline cartilage that constitutes the joint surface. The major function of the articular cartilage is to provide a smooth, frictionless area for transmission of load within the joint. The articular cartilage comprises chondrocytes surrounded by ECM and does not include vessels, nerves or

lymphatics (Sophia Fox et al., 2009; Frisbie, 2006; Buckwalter et al., 2005). The ECM is important for the structure and function of the articular cartilage and has water, collagens and proteoglycans as its main components. Water constitutes up to 70-80% of the cartilage wet weight and is responsible for functions such as transport of nutrients, lubrication and the ability of cartilage to withstand mechanical load. The remaining dry weight is composed of about 50% collagens that provide tensile strength and 35% proteoglycans that provide resistance to compressive forces. The remaining portion of the dry weight is composed of non-collagenous proteins and glycoproteins with various functions in the organisation, assembly and maintenance of the ECM (Sophia Fox et al., 2009; Frisbie, 2006). The articular cartilage can be divided into different zones. The superficial zone, comprising the surface zone and the upper zone, is closest to the joint cavity followed by the middle and the deep zones. The calcified cartilage closest to the subchondral bone is separated from the deep zone by the tidemark (Figure 1) (Pritzker & Aigner, 2010). The average thickness of equine cartilage is 0.86 mm and 0.87 mm in the fetlock and carpal joints, respectively (Lee et al., 2014).



Figure 1. Zones of articular cartilage. The superficial zone comprising the surface zone and the upper zone are located closest to the joint cavity and contain collagen fibres aligned parallel to the joint surface. The surface zone does not contain chondrocytes; however, the upper zone contains flattened chondrocytes aligned parallel to the joint surface. The middle zone contains less-organised collagen fibres and chondrocytes in groups whereas the deep zone is characterised by chondrocytes and collagen fibres perpendicular to the joint surface. The tidemark is the border between uncalcified and calcified cartilage. Chondrocytes and collagen fibres in the calcified cartilage are aligned as in the deep zone and located closest to the subchondral bone (Pritzker & Aigner, 2010).

1.2.1 Chondrocytes

Chondrocytes are the only cell type present in articular cartilage. The major functions of chondrocytes are to synthesise and maintain the ECM and thereby contribute to growth and functionality of the articular cartilage (Archer & Francis-West, 2003; Stockwell, 1978). Chondrocytes respond to mechanical stimuli by altering gene expression and metabolism (McCulloch *et al.*, 2014; Chen *et al.*, 2013a; Guilak *et al.*, 2004; Grodzinsky *et al.*, 2000; Freeman *et al.*, 1994). Rounded chondrocytes are present in normal cartilage, but the shape is more flattened towards the articular surface. The cells contain a nucleus and cytoplasm with rough endoplasmic reticulum and Golgi apparatus as major organelles although lysosomes, mitochondria, filaments, glycogen and lipid deposits are also present. Glycolysis is the major energy source for the chondrocyte and nutrients and metabolites diffuse through the articular surface (Archer & Francis-West, 2003; Stockwell, 1978). Chondrocytes in the articular cartilage express gap junction proteins and can connect to each other via cell-to-cell interactions (Mayan *et al.*, 2013).

1.2.2 Extracellular matrix (ECM)

The chondrocytes are surrounded by the ECM which can be divided into different domains (Figure 2). The pericellular matrix surrounds the chondrocyte and the term chondron refers to one or more chondrocytes and their pericellular matrix. The territorial matrix surrounds the chondrons and the interterritorial matrix is located in between the territorial matrix of different chondrons (Pritzker & Aigner, 2010). The content and organisation of matrix molecules varies with depth from the surface as well as proximity to chondrocytes (Figure 2) (Umlauf *et al.*, 2010; Heinegård, 2009; Buckwalter *et al.*, 2005; Pearle *et al.*, 2005).



closest to the chondrocyte followed by the territorial and interterritorial matrix at further distance. Receptors are located at the cell surface and the distribution of Figure 2. Location and organisation of some of the important extracellular matrix (ECM) molecules in articular cartilage. The pericellular matrix is located matrix components varies within the surrounding domains. Adapted from Heinegård, D. (2009) Proteoglycans and more - from molecules to biology. International Journal of Experimental Pathology, 90(6), pp. 575-586.

Collagens

The major constituent of the ECM dry weight is collagen with several types present in mature cartilage. Collagen type II is the major one in mammals whereas collagen types III, VI, IX, X, XI, XII, and XIV are present in different domains in smaller amounts (Buckwalter et al., 2005; Eyre, 2002). All collagens are triple helices composed of three α -chains which can be similar (homotrimers) or different from each other (heterotrimers). Every third position on the polypeptide chains is a glycine residue with importance for the assembly of the triple helix. The other residues, their modifications, and the lengths of the chains vary between different types of collagens (Gelse et al., 2003). Fibril-forming collagens such as collagen types II, III, and XI form fibrils that are organised into a framework stabilized by other matrix molecules (Buckwalter et al., 2005; Gelse et al., 2003). The organisation of the fibrils differs in different zones of the articular cartilage. The superficial zone contains densely packed, thin collagen fibrils aligned parallel to the surface whereas the middle zone contain thicker fibrils loosely packed in a lessorganised oblique arrangement. The alignment of the fibrils in the deep and calcified zones is perpendicular to the articular surface (Pritzker & Aigner, 2010; Pearle et al., 2005; Eyre, 2002).

Collagen type II, composed of three identical α -chains, is the most abundant type of collagen in all zones of articular cartilage where it constitutes about 90% of the collagen content in mature articular cartilage. Collagen types IX and XI bind covalently to collagen type II and form heteromeric fibrils as a part of the ECM framework. Collagen type IX belongs to the fibril-associated collagens with interrupted triple helices (FACIT) and is a heterotrimer of the three chains $\alpha 1$, $\alpha 2$ and $\alpha 3$. Collagen type XI is a fibril-forming collagen composed of three α -chains— $\alpha 1$ and $\alpha 2$ are encoded by the genes *COL11A1* and COL11A2 and the α 3-chain chain is encoded by the same gene as the α chains of collagen type II (Buckwalter et al., 2005; Gelse et al., 2003; Eyre, 2002). Another collagen found linked to collagen type II is collagen type III which is a minor component of articular cartilage (Eyre, 2002). Collagen type VI is a microfibrillar collagen predominantly located close to the chondrocytes. Other collagens present in articular cartilage are collagen types XII and XIV which are FACIT collagens attached to fibril surfaces. Collagen type X is present around cells in the cartilage bone interface and around hypertrophic cells (Gelse et al., 2003; Eyre, 2002; Poole, 1997).

Proteoglycans

The second largest constituent of the ECM dry weight is proteoglycans which are characterised by glycosaminoglycan (GAG) chains covalently linked to a core protein. Extracellular proteoglycans include proteins such as aggrecan and small leucine rich proteoglycans/proteins (SLRPs) and pericellular proteoglycans, e.g., perlecan (also called heparan sulphate proteoglycan 2, HSPG2). Proteoglycans can also be anchored to the cell surface, either as transmembrane proteins such as chondroitin sulphate proteoglycan 4 (CSPG4) and the syndecans, or anchored to glycosylphosphatidylinositol, e.g., the glypicans. The only intracellular proteoglycan is serglycin (Iozzo & Schaefer, 2015; Heinegård, 2009; Sophia Fox *et al.*, 2009; Roughley, 2006; Hardingham & Fosang, 1992).

Aggrecan is the most abundant proteoglycan forming large aggregates together with hyaluronan (HA). The core protein of aggrecan can be divided into the domains G1, G2 and G3. Interaction between aggrecan and HA occurs at the G1 domain and is stabilized by a link protein. G1 is located in the amino terminus of the core and connected to G2 via an inter-globular domain. The GAG chains are located between the G2 domain and the G3 domain at the carboxy terminus of the core protein. Keratan sulphate side chains are located closest to the G2 region and chondroitin sulphate side chains are located closest to the G3 domain. The G3 domain is important for post-translational processing and secretion of aggrecan (Roughley, 2006; Kiani et al., 2002). Presence of specific cleavage sites allows enzymatic cleavage of the core protein and release of aggrecan fragments (Kiani et al., 2002). The globular domains are highly conserved between species whereas the extending domains are less conserved. (Caporali et al., 2015; Kiani et al., 2002). The overall amino acid identity between human and equine aggrecan is 65.8% (Caporali et al., 2015).

SLRPs are matrix molecules containing repeats of leucine residues which allow binding to collagen fibrils. These molecules are involved in formation and stabilization of the collagen network as well as in interactions between matrix components (Kalamajski & Oldberg, 2010; Heinegård, 2009; Schaefer & Iozzo, 2008). SLRPs can be divided into five classes based on their structural and functional properties. Class I includes biglycan, decorin, asporin, extracellular matrix protein 2 (ECM2) and extracellular matrix protein X (ECMX); class II includes fibromodulin, lumican, prolargin (also called proline/arginine-rich end leucine-rich repeat protein, PRELP), keratocan and osteoadherin; class III includes epiphycan, opticin and osteoglycin; class IV includes chondroadherin, nyctalopin and tsukushi; and, class V includes podocan and podocan-like 1 (Iozzo & Schaefer, 2015; Ni *et al.*, 2014).

Lubricin (also called proteoglycan 4), is a glycoprotein with a protective role in lubrication of articular joints as it reduces friction and chondrocyte apoptosis (Waller *et al.*, 2013; Rhee *et al.*, 2005). Chondrocytes in the superficial zone synthesize and secrete lubricin (Schumacher *et al.*, 1994).

The pericellular proteoglycan perlecan, initially isolated from basement membranes (Hassell *et al.*, 1980), provides cell adhesion to the matrix (Sundarraj *et al.*, 1995), and is involved in mechanotransduction (Wilusz *et al.*, 2012; Vincent *et al.*, 2007), cartilage development (Arikawa-Hirasawa *et al.*, 1999), angiogenesis (Aviezer *et al.*, 1994), and growth factor signalling (Chuang *et al.*, 2010; Aviezer *et al.*, 1994).

Transmembrane syndecans are heparan sulphate proteoglycans with various biological functions such as binding to growth factors, acting as co-receptors, and mediating endocytosis (Iozzo & Schaefer, 2015; Choi *et al.*, 2011). Cleavage by peptidases such as matrix metallopeptidases (MMPs) leads to subsequent shedding of syndecans. This results in a change in surface receptor dynamics and a soluble ectodomain. The ectodomain can exert biological effects or function as a competitive inhibitor of other syndecans (Manon-Jensen *et al.*, 2010).

Glypicans are other heparan sulphate proteoglycans that regulate biological signalling pathways including those involving Wnts, bone morphogenic proteins (BMPs), and fibroblast growth factors (FGFs). Glypicans are attached to the outer surface of the cell by a glycosylphosphatidylinositol anchor and can be released from the surface by lipase cleavage (Filmus *et al.*, 2008).

The intracellular proteoglycan serglycin had been detected in chondrocytes (Zhang *et al.*, 2010). Serglycin allow storage of compounds in granules inside the cells. The stored components can be released through regulated secretion initiated by, for example, inflammatory reactions. Serglycin can be secreted either constitutively or initiated by agents such as inflammatory stimuli (Kolset & Pejler, 2011).

Non-collagenous proteins

In addition to collagens and proteoglycans, there are several other proteins such as non-collagenous proteins and glycoproteins important for the structure and function of the ECM (Sophia Fox *et al.*, 2009).

Cartilage oligomeric matrix protein (COMP, also called thrombospondin 5), consist of 5 subunits linked together at their amino terminus. The carboxy terminus of each subunit can bind to other components of the ECM and thereby mediate matrix assembly and stability (Heinegård, 2009). COMP is considered a catalyst in collagen fibril formation due to its ability to assemble free collagens into fibrils (Halász *et al.*, 2007).

Matrilins, a group of non-collagenous proteins, bind to many other molecules of the ECM such as collagens, COMP, biglycan and decorin, and thereby mediate interactions important for the cartilage integrity (Klatt *et al.*, 2011; Heinegård, 2009; Deák *et al.*, 1999). Additionally it is suggested that matrilins are involved in mechanical stimulation of chondrocytes as the levels of matrilins affect the responsiveness of chondrocytes to mechanical load (Kanbe *et al.*, 2007). Increased gene expression of matrilin has also been seen as a response to mechanical stimulation (Wu & Chen, 2000).

Fibronectin is a glycoprotein protein present in many tissues and involved in interactions between cells and other molecules. Cellular processes such as adhesion, migration, differentiation and proliferation are influenced by signal transduction induced by fibronectin (Romberger, 1997).

Cartilage intermediate layer protein (CILP) is a non-collagenous protein identified in middle and deep zones of articular cartilage. The protein is synthesised by chondrocytes and located in the interterritorial matrix where it is suggested to be involved in maintenance of the tissue structure (Lorenzo *et al.*, 1998a; Lorenzo *et al.*, 1998b).

Receptors for matrix components

Communication between chondrocytes and their surrounding ECM is mediated through cell surface receptors. Signalling initiated by ECM components can affect the behaviour of the cell leading to changes in phenotype and altered metabolism (Loeser, 2014; Kim *et al.*, 2011; Knudson & Loeser, 2002). In addition to the above-mentioned proteoglycans; syndecans and glypicans, there are many other receptors with importance for cartilage homeostasis.

Cluster of differentiation 44 (CD44) is a transmembrane receptor containing a cytoplasmic tail, a hydrophobic transmembrane domain, and an extracellular domain (Goldstein *et al.*, 1989). CD44 is the primary receptor for HA (Aruffo *et al.*, 1990), but can also bind to other molecules such as lubricin (Al-Sharif *et al.*, 2015) and serglycin (Toyama-Sorimachi *et al.*, 1995). CD44 is responsible for endocytosis and degradation of HA in chondrocytes (Hua *et al.*, 1993). Other functions of HA binding to CD44 include inhibition of interleukin (IL)-1 β induced production of MMPs (Julovi *et al.*, 2004) and assembly of the pericellular matrix (Knudson, 1993).

Integrins are transmembrane glycoproteins composed of α - and β -subunits that mediate interactions between chondrocytes and the ECM. Integrin signalling regulates cellular responses such as proliferation, differentiation, survival, and matrix remodelling (Loeser, 2014; Forsyth *et al.*, 2002; Giancotti & Ruoslahti, 1999). Integrin α 10 β 1 is the primary collagen type II-binding integrin (Camper *et al.*, 1998). Other ECM molecules such as matrilin,

chondroadherin, COMP and fibronectin can also bind to the integrins (Loeser, 2014). Integrins also act as mechanoreceptors involved in mechanotransduction (Chen *et al.*, 2013a; Shimizu *et al.*, 2004; Wright *et al.*, 1997).

1.3 Development of synovial joints

Synovial joints develop as a result of chondrogenesis that starts with formation of a cartilage model. This is followed by endochondral ossification where the cartilage model is gradually replaced by bone. Recruitment and condensation of mesenchymal cells lead to formation of the interzone and differentiation of the cells into chondrocytes during chondrogenesis (Khan *et al.*, 2007; Goldring *et al.*, 2006). A primary ossification centre is formed in the centre of the diaphysis of the cartilaginous bone. This is followed by the formation of secondary ossification centres in the epiphyses, leaving cartilaginous growth plates between the primary and secondary ossification centres. Epiphyseal articular cartilage covers the surface ends of the bone towards the joint cavities (Figure 3) (Mackie *et al.*, 2011).



Illustration: Pontus Andersson

Figure 3. The development of long bones. (a) Cartilage model that will be gradually replaced by bone during endochondral ossification. (b) Formation of the primary ossification centre in the diaphysis followed by (c) formation of the secondary ossification centres in the epiphyses. Blood vessels are invading the tissue. (d) Further ossification gradually replaces the vascular growth cartilage with bone leaving the avascular articular cartilage at the ends of the bone.

The replacement of cartilage by bone occurs as a process of endochondral ossification when resting chondrocytes proliferate and become hypertrophic cells that undergo apoptosis (Khan et al., 2007; Goldring et al., 2006). Hence, the growth plate is divided into resting, proliferative, hypertrophic and ossification zones (Figure 4) (Behonick & Werb, 2003). In contrast to mature articular cartilage, which is avascular, there are vessels invading the tissue during development. Vascularisation is important during endochondral ossification as a source of factors influencing growth and differentiation of cells (Walzer et al., 2014; Gerber & Ferrara, 2000; Bittner et al., 1998). The processes occurring during joint development are regulated by factors such as interactions between matrix and cells, growth and differentiation factors, and various signalling pathways (Goldring et al., 2006; Archer et al., 2003). The ECM molecules are important regulators with the ability to signal directly to the cells in the microenvironment as well as affect signalling molecules and thereby signal to surrounding cells. The chondrocytes in the different zones can additionally produce different types of ECM molecules as a response to various stimuli and thereby affect the organisation of the surrounding ECM. One example is that the hypertrophic cells specifically synthesise collagen type X (Behonick & Werb, 2003).



Figure 4. Zones of the growth plate. Chondrocytes in the resting zone start to proliferate, become hypertrophic, and undergo apoptosis leading to ossification of the cartilage into bone.

The perichondrial groove of Ranvier is a fibrochondrosseous structure encircling the growth plate (Figure 5). The structure was first described by Ranvier in 1873 and suggested to be important in the development of bones (Shapiro *et al.*, 1977). Cells with different morphology—including progenitor cells—have been identified in the zone of Ranvier (Shapiro *et al.*, 1977) and further studies have identified a stem cell niche in the same area (Karlsson *et al.*, 2009). A potential migration route—containing transit amplifying cells from the zone of Ranvier towards the articular cartilage—has also been characterised (Henriksson *et al.*, 2013).



Figure 5. Location of the zone of Ranvier (arrow) in growth cartilage (left) and in equine growth cartilage stained with haematoxylin and eosin (right). SOC, secondary ossification centre; GP, growth plate; POC, primary ossification centre. Schematic drawing (left) by Pontus Andersson, modified from Paper III (Löfgren *et al.*, 2014), and reproduced with permission from the publisher.

Progenitor cells identified in articular cartilage have the potential to be involved in growth and repair of cartilage (Alsalameh *et al.*, 2004; Dowthwaite *et al.*, 2004; Hayes *et al.*, 2001). These cells are not fully characterised and there is no definitive marker for their identification in cartilage tissue. There are, however, a number of stem cell-related-markers that alone or in combination with each other can be used to characterise the progenitor cells (Jiang & Tuan, 2015).

Stro-1 is a potential stem cell-marker which has been identified in human, equine, rabbit and murine articular cartilage (Ozbey *et al.*, 2014; McCarthy *et al.*, 2012; Otsuki *et al.*, 2010; Williams *et al.*, 2010; Grogan *et al.*, 2009; Karlsson *et al.*, 2009), and additionally in the perichondrial groove of Ranvier in rabbits (Karlsson *et al.*, 2009).

Notch1 is a cell surface receptor detected in progenitor cells isolated from bovine, human and equine articular cartilage (McCarthy et al., 2012; Williams et al., 2010; Dowthwaite et al., 2004). Signalling through the Notch1 receptor is involved in the development of various cell types including chondrocytes (Williams et al., 2009; Karlsson et al., 2007; Hardingham et al., 2006; Dowthwaite et al., 2004; Hayes et al., 2003; Watanabe et al., 2003). Notch1 is one of four Notch receptors (Notch1-4) in mammals. The signalling is mediated through binding of ligands to the receptors, leading to translocation of the Notch intracellular domain into the nucleus of the cells and transcription of target genes such as the hairy enhancer of split (Hes) family. The largest family of ligands contains a Delta/Serrate/LAG2 (DSL) domain and includes Jagged1, Jagged2, Delta-like (Dll)1, Dll3 and Dll4 in mammals (Wang, 2011; D'Souza et al., 2010; Kopan & Ilagan, 2009). The DSL ligands signal through canonical Notch signalling in which the ligand is located on a signal-sending cell in proximity to a signal-receiving cell expressing the Notch receptor. However, there are several secreted or membrane bound proteins lacking DSL domains that modify Notch signalling. These proteins are referred to as noncanonical ligands and include several proteins that act in a context-dependent matter (Wang, 2011).

Epidermal growth factor-like domain 7 (EGFL7) is a non-canonical Notch signalling modifier that binds Notch receptors and inhibits Jagged1 mediated signalling (Schmidt *et al.*, 2009). EGFL7 is a secreted protein with known roles in vascular development and cell migration (Campagnolo *et al.*, 2005; Parker *et al.*, 2004; Soncin *et al.*, 2003). Reduced proliferation and self-renewal have been observed in neural stem cells as a result of EGFL7 mediated reduction in Notch signalling (Schmidt *et al.*, 2009).

1.4 Osteoarthritis (OA)

OA involves the entire joint with morphologic changes such as articular cartilage degradation, synovitis, and subchondral bone remodelling with sclerosis and osteophyte formation (Loeser *et al.*, 2012). OA in horses presents similarities as well as differences to human OA. Equine OA often affects synovial joints subjected to high and frequent mechanical load during racing. Single event trauma, as well as poor conformation of the joints causing focal high mechanical load, are other causes of equine OA (Kidd *et al.*, 2001). These factors are also relevant for the initiation of OA in humans, although age is also a major factor (Goldring & Goldring, 2007). The similarities between OA in athletic horses and humans make the horse a suitable model to study the

pathogenesis of naturally occurring OA in humans (McIlwraith *et al.*, 2012; Schlueter & Orth, 2004).

1.4.1 Initiation and progression of OA

In normal joints, there is a balance between anabolic and catabolic processes. In OA, these processes are in imbalance leading to initiation and progression of the disease. OA always includes inflammation and subsequent degeneration of the articular cartilage in the affected joints. This results in destruction of the connective tissues, with clinical signs such as joint swelling and pain, with subsequent lameness (Goldring & Goldring, 2007; Schlueter & Orth, 2004; Kidd *et al.*, 2001). Macroscopic changes characteristic for OA in articular cartilage include wear lines and erosions ranging from partial- to full-thickness (Figure 6) (McIlwraith *et al.*, 2010).



Figure 6. Macroscopical lesions in articular cartilage from the distal third metacarpal bone of the fetlock joint showing a) wear lines, and b) erosions.

Late-stage OA also includes subchondral bone remodelling and osteophyte formation (Loeser et al., 2012). Mechanical load-considered the major factor leading to equine OA-affects the activity of the chondrocytes. Although excessive mechanical load is a risk factor for OA development, some load is necessary to maintain the normal homeostasis of the joints (Guilak et al., 2004). Moderate load leads to increased ECM synthesis and decreases expression of pro-inflammatory and catabolic genes. In contrast, abnormally high load results in apoptosis and necrosis of chondrocytes, ECM catabolism, and synthesis of inflammatory mediators (Sanchez-Adams et al., 2014). The fragments released during ECM degradation, and the inflammatory mediators in combination with continued abnormal load, further progress the disease leading to continued degradation, inflammation and phenotypical changes of the chondrocytes (Goldring & Goldring, 2007). Fragments of collagen type II and fibronectin induce expression of matrix-degrading enzymes; this leads to further degradation of the ECM (Guo et al., 2009; Homandberg et al., 1997). Fragments of fibronectin are also involved in the progression of OA through induction of pro-inflammatory cytokines (Homandberg *et al.*, 1997). The balance between pro-inflammatory and anti-inflammatory cytokines as well as the level of growth factors and released matrix fragments influence the progression of the disease (Goldring, 2000). See a summary of the progression of OA in figure 7.



Figure 7. The initiation and progression of OA. Causative factors are listed above and changes occurring during the different stages of OA are listed below. Adapted from Goldring, M. B. and Goldring, S. R. (2007) Osteoarthritis. *Journal of Cellular Physiology*, 213(3), pp. 626-634.

1.4.2 Inflammation

Inflammation during the progression of OA involves several mediators produced by synoviocytes and chondrocytes. The cytokines IL-1 β and tumor necrosis factor (TNF)- α are considered key players in the OA-related inflammation. Inflammatory mediators, released matrix products, and external influences such as high mechanical load, stimulate the cells to release cytokines. These cytokines act on cells nearby or on the cells producing them (Goldring, 2000; Westacott & Sharif, 1996). In addition to IL-1β and TNF-α, there are several other pro-inflammatory cytokines involved in OA-associated inflammation. These include IL-1a, IL-6, leukemia inhibitory factor (LIF), oncostatin-M, IL-15, IL-17, IL-18 and IL-21. Some of them, such as IL-6, LIF and oncostatin-M, are regulatory cytokines. There are also a number of antiinflammatory cytokines such as IL-4, IL-10, IL-11, IL-13, IL-1 receptor antagonist (IL-1Ra) and interferon- γ which counteract the pro-inflammatory actions (Kapoor et al., 2011; Fernandes et al., 2002; Goldring, 2000). The actions of the pro-inflammatory cytokines can also be counteracted by growth factors promoting synthesis of new matrix. These growth factors include proteins in the families of transforming growth factor- β , BMPs, FGFs and insulin-like growth factor-I (Goldring, 2000).

Other mediators of inflammation are the chemokines which increase ECM degradation through MMPs and induce phenotypic changes (Mazzetti et al., 2004; Merz et al., 2003; Borzì et al., 2000). The acute phase response with increased levels of proteins such as C-reactive protein and serum amyloid A (SAA) are also part of the inflammatory process in OA (de Seny et al., 2013; Sipe, 1995). The pathogenesis of OA also involves the complement system triggered by inflammation, and released matrix components. Activation of complement leads to further production of matrix-degrading enzymes and inflammatory mediators (Wang et al., 2011). Fibromodulin, chondroadherin and osteoadherin are matrix molecules that activate the classical complement pathway and, to a lesser extent, the alternative pathway (Sjöberg et al., 2009a; Sjöberg et al., 2005). The matrix molecules also has the ability to inhibit the complement cascade through binding to inhibitors of the signalling (Sjöberg et al., 2009b). COMP regulates the complement cascade by activation of the alternative pathway and by inhibition of the classical and lectin pathways (Happonen et al., 2010).

$IL - 1\beta$

IL-1β, a member of the IL-1 family associated with inflammation (Van de Veerdonk & Netea, 2013), is detected in synovial fluid, synovial membrane, cartilage and subchondral bone in OA joints (McNulty et al., 2013; Kapoor et al., 2011; Saha et al., 1999; Towle et al., 1997). Active IL-1ß is formed after cleavage of a 31 kDa inactive IL-1ß precursor to yield the 17.4 kDa active product (Black et al., 1988). The peptidase IL-1ß converting enzyme, also called caspase-1, is responsible for the cleavage into active IL-1 β (Wilson et al., 1994; Kronheim et al., 1992). There are two types of IL-1 receptors (IL-1R) with the ability to bind IL-1 β ; these are located on cell surfaces. Binding of IL-1B to IL-1R type I induces a signal transduction resulting in biological effects whereas binding to IL-1R type II does not induce any signalling (Auron, 1998; Dinarello, 1996). The receptors can also be shed from the cell surface; binding of IL-1 β to these soluble receptors will not transduce any signalling. Instead, these receptors function as antagonists of IL-1ß induced signalling (Dinarello, 1996). IL-1β signalling can also be antagonized by IL-1Ra, another member of the IL-1 family, which interacts with the same receptors as IL-1 β and prevents the binding and signalling induced by IL-1 β (Arend et al., 1998).

Signalling pathways activated by IL-1 β include nuclear factor κ B (NF κ B) and the mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) pathways (Fan *et al.*, 2007; Auron, 1998). IL-1 β initiates phosphorylation of inhibitory κ B (I κ B) leading to release of NF κ B from I κ B into the nucleus where NF κ B acts as a transcription

factor (Tak & Firestein, 2001; Dinarello, 1996). The three main MAPK pathways activated by IL-1 β involve the enzymes c-Jun NH₂-terminal kinase (JNK), 38-kd protein kinase (p38), and extracellular signal-regulated kinase (ERK). The MAPKs activate transcription factors needed for expression of target genes (Fan *et al.*, 2007; Auron, 1998). IL-1 β signalling results in increased levels of several factors involved in the progression of OA such as other cytokines, chemokines, inducible nitric oxide synthase, phospholipase A2, cyclooxygenase 2, prostaglandins, and matrix-degrading enzymes (Kapoor *et al.*, 2011; Goldring, 2000).

TNF-α

TNF- α is detected in OA synovial fluid, synovial membrane, cartilage and subchondral bone (Kapoor *et al.*, 2011; Martel-Pelletier *et al.*, 1999). It activates pro-inflammatory and catabolic signalling pathways similar to those activated by IL-1 β (Kapoor *et al.*, 2011). Cleavage of membrane-bound TNF- α by the TNF- α converting enzyme yields a biologically active, soluble TNF- α with the ability to bind receptors (Black *et al.*, 1997; Aggarwal *et al.*, 1985). Two cell-membrane bound receptors for TNF- α , TNF receptor type I (TNFRI or p55) and TNF receptor type II (TNFRII or p75) exist. TNFRI is the main receptor for TNF- α in OA (Kapoor *et al.*, 2011; Westacott & Sharif, 1996; Loetscher *et al.*, 1990; Schall *et al.*, 1990). TNF- α can also bind to soluble forms of these receptors resulting in inhibition of the TNF- α signalling pathways (Higuchi & Aggarwal, 1992).

1.4.3 Changes in articular cartilage during OA

Dysregulation of chondrocyte function and remodelling of the ECM are features of OA leading to the destruction of articular cartilage (Loeser *et al.*, 2012; Goldring & Goldring, 2007). Chondrocytes in OA articular cartilage recapitulate a developmental program including phenotypical changes similar to the processes occurring during endochondral ossification (Tchetina, 2011; Sandell & Aigner, 2001). The early stages of OA include phenotypical changes such as proliferation of progenitor cells and the late stages include terminal differentiation towards hypertrophy and apoptosis (Tchetina, 2011; Goldring & Goldring, 2010; Goldring & Goldring, 2007; Sandell & Aigner, 2001). Microscopic changes in OA articular cartilage include focal cell loss, superficial fibrillation, fissures, and erosions (Figure 8) (McIlwraith *et al.*, 2010; Pritzker & Aigner, 2010; Pritzker *et al.*, 2006). Increased number and size of chondrocyte clusters, defined as multiple chondrocytes sharing pericellular matrix (Figure 8) (Pritzker & Aigner, 2010), is a characteristic of

OA cartilage and is assumed to be a result of chondrocyte proliferation towards hypertrophic cells synthesising type X collagen (Lotz et al., 2010).



Figure 8. Light microscopic sections of equine articular cartilage stained with haematoxylin and eosin showing a) normal articular cartilage, b) fibrillated surface of articular cartilage, and c) focal cell loss and chondrocyte clusters (arrows). Scale bar: $100 \mu m$.

Chondrocyte activity is altered during the different stages of OA. Anabolic activity leads to synthesis of ECM proteins, whereas catabolic activity leads to synthesis of matrix-degrading enzymes. Degradation of articular cartilage occurs when the anabolic activity cannot withstand the actions of the degrading enzymes. The degradation includes a gradual depletion of proteoglycans followed by disruption of the collagen network (Goldring & Goldring, 2010).

Matrix-degrading enzymes such as a disintegrin and metallopeptidase with thrombospondin motifs (ADAMTS) and the MMPs are increased in OA cartilage and are responsible for degradation of the ECM (Troeberg & Nagase, 2012; Heinegård & Saxne, 2011; Goldring & Goldring, 2010). Inflammatory stimuli such as cytokines induce the expression of matrix-degrading enzymes but these can also be induced by factors such as released matrix fragments (Goldring & Otero, 2011) and mechanical load (Kurz et al., 2005). The activity of MMPs and ADAMTS can be inhibited by tissue inhibitors of metallopeptidases (TIMPs) (Brew & Nagase, 2010). ADAMTS-4 and 5 are the major enzymes responsible for cleavage of aggrecan (Troeberg & Nagase, 2012). MMP-13, also called collagenase-3, is the primary collagenase involved in the OA process (Troeberg & Nagase, 2012). MMP-13 is involved in the cleavage and denaturation of collagen type II (Billinghurst et al., 1997; Knäuper *et al.*, 1996) but can also cleave aggrecan (Fosang *et al.*, 1996). Other MMPs such as MMP-1 (collagenase-1), MMP-3 (stromelysin-1), MMP-8 (collagenase-2), MMP-9 (gelatinase B) and MMP-14 (membrane-type-1 MMP) are also involved in the degradation of cartilage, either by degradation of ECM directly or by activation of other matrix-degrading enzymes (Troeberg & Nagase, 2012; Billinghurst et al., 1997).

1.4.4 Diagnosis of equine OA

Lameness examination of horses includes a physical palpation of the joint for pain, presence of swelling, heat and effusion of the joint, and evaluation of how the horse moves (Kidd et al., 2001; Trotter & McIlwraith, 1996). Subjective evaluation of the movements is routinely performed although objective methods for measuring asymmetry are emerging as a tool for lameness evaluation (Keegan, 2007). Flexion tests and intra-articular anaesthesia aid in the localisation of the specific joint responsible for the lameness (Kidd et al., 2001; Trotter & McIlwraith, 1996). The diagnosis of OA is based on different imaging techniques or arthroscopy. Radiology is the most common imaging technique. It is user-friendly and non-invasive, but the disadvantage is that early OA cannot be diagnosed due to the limited possibility to visualize non-mineralised tissue. Hence the technique cannot detect cartilage degeneration (Kidd et al., 2001; Park et al., 1996). Arthroscopy is an invasive method that allows direct visualisation of the joint structures and thereby detection of superficial cartilage fibrillation, fissures, and erosions (Kidd et al., 2001; Trotter & McIlwraith, 1996).

Biomarkers

The use of biomarkers as a tool for diagnosing OA is of interest in humans as well as equines. Soluble biomarkers in synovial fluid, blood or urine would be useful for the diagnosis of OA, classification of disease stages, prognosis, and monitoring of treatment response. The markers are often inflammatory mediators or molecules involved in ECM remodelling, degradation or repair (Bay-Jensen *et al.*, 2016; Felson, 2014; Mobasheri, 2012). COMP and carboxy-terminal cross-linked fragment of type II collagen (CTX-II) are the best validated biomarkers in humans (Bay-Jensen *et al.*, 2016). There is a need for further development and validation of biomarkers that accurately reflect the disease stages since the current biomarkers cannot differentiate normal ECM metabolism from pathological processes (Felson, 2014; Mobasheri, 2012).

2 Aims and hypotheses of the thesis

The overall aim of the thesis was to follow cartilage changes resulting from cellular, genetic and molecular events during inflammation and development of cartilage.

The overall hypothesis was that specific events occur at distinct time points that could be used to distinguish the different stages of OA.

The aim of Paper I was to study the expression and localisation of proteins in developing equine cartilage comprising chondrocytes of different phenotypes.

The hypothesis was that the phenotypes could be characterised based on expression of matrix molecules, Notch signalling components, and the stem cell-indicating factor Stro-1.

The aim of Paper II was to follow the progression of inflammation in equine OA longitudinally. An *in vitro* inflammatory model was used to mimic the progression of inflammation in equine articular cartilage longitudinally to follow secretion of matrix molecules and inflammatory mediators induced by IL-1 β .

The hypothesis was that matrix molecules and inflammatory mediators would be secreted in a time-dependent pattern, thereby allowing differentiation between early and late stage inflammation.

The aim of Paper III was to follow the progression of inflammation in equine OA longitudinally. An *in vitro* inflammatory model was used to mimic the progression of inflammation in equine articular cartilage longitudinally to follow changes in gene expression induced by IL-1 β .

The hypothesis was that gene expression of inflammatory mediators, matrix molecules, and phenotypic markers would change in a time-dependent pattern allowing differentiation between early and late stage inflammation.

3 Material and methods

This section summarises the material and methods used in the studies included in this thesis. Detailed descriptions of the procedures are presented in each of the papers.

3.1 Sample collection

Collection of equine cartilage samples was approved by the Ethical Committee on Animal Experiments, Stockholm, Sweden (Dnr: N378/12) and the Ethical Committee on Animal Experiments, Uppsala, Sweden (Dnr: C62/13).

3.1.1 Equine growth cartilage (Paper I)

Equine osteochondral slabs of the distal radius were collected post-mortem from two foetuses (6.5 and 10 months gestational age) and from two young horses (2-day-old and 1-year-old) without clinical signs of orthopaedic disease and no macroscopic or microscopic lesions of the sampled joints. Growth-plate cartilage was sampled from all four individuals and articular cartilage was collected from the 6.5-month-old foetus, the 2-day-old and the 1-year-old horse. The slabs were fixed in 10% neutral buffered formalin, decalcified in 3.4% (w/v) sodium formiate and 15.1% (v/v) formic acid, and embedded in paraffin.

3.1.2 Equine articular cartilage explants (Papers II and III)

Full-thickness cartilage explants (5-mm in diameter) were harvested aseptically from the distal third metacarpal bone post-mortem. The joints were macroscopically and microscopically normal and the horses had no clinical history of joint disease. Three horses with mean age 3 years were included in Paper II and 3 horses with mean age 6 years were included in Paper III.

3.2 Histology (Papers I-III)

Paraffin-embedded tissues were sectioned and stained with haematoxylin and eosin (Papers I-III) for morphological evaluation; with picrosirius red (Paper I) for detection of collagen fibers; and safranin O (Paper II), and toluidine blue (Paper III) for evaluation of proteoglycan content.

3.3 Immunohistochemistry (IHC) (Paper I)

Protein localisation was delineated with IHC using primary antibodies for the surface antigen Stro-1, Notch signalling components Notch1, Jagged1, Dll4 and Hes1, the Notch dysregulating protein EGFL7, and the matrix molecules COMP, fibromodulin, matrilin-1 and chondroadherin. The sections were digested with hyaluronidase and chondroitinase ABC. Endogenous peroxidase activity was quenched using hydrogen peroxide. Isotype controls were run in parallel with the primary antibodies and horseradish peroxidase (HRP)conjugated secondary antibodies were used for detection of bound primary antibodies. Visualization was done with a TSA-Direct Cy3 kit and nuclear 4',6-diamidino-2-phenylindole (DAPI) dihvdrochloride. staining with Subjective evaluation of the sections was performed using a Nikon Eclipse E600 fluorescence microscope and NIS Elements Basic Research software, version 3.22.11. The expression of Notch signalling components and Stro-1 was graded subjectively from the staining as: absent, a few, many, or a majority of cells stained. The matrix molecules were graded as follows: absent, weak, moderate, or intense staining.

3.4 Proximity ligation assay (PLA) (Paper I)

Proximity between Notch1 and EGFL7 in equine growth cartilage was studied using DuolinkTM *in situ* PLA technology. The sections were treated as for IHC until application of primary antibodies, and thereafter according to the manufacturer's instructions. In brief, the two antibodies were added to the same section and proximity in location (<40 nm) resulted in amplification of a detectable fluorescent signal. Negative controls omitting one of the antibodies were run in parallel. Subjective evaluation of the sections was performed using a Nikon Eclipse E600 fluorescence microscope and NIS Elements Basic Research software, version 3.22.11.

3.5 Culture of articular cartilage explants (Papers II and III)

In vitro studies of cartilage can be performed using different models such as chondrocytes grown in monolayer or three-dimensional pellet cultures. Explants from articular cartilage used in papers II and III allowed studies of chondrocytes within their surrounding ECM. The overall workflow is shown in figure 9 and the more specific details are described below.



Figure 9. Workflow of cartilage explant culture including harvest of explants, adaption to culture conditions for 24-48 hours, stimulation with interleukin-1 β (IL-1 β) or with culture media as unstimulated controls followed by harvest of explants and culture media. Culture media was collected at day 0, 3, 6, 9, 12, 15, 18, 22 and 25 (Paper II) or at day 0, 3, 9, 15, 21 and 27 (Paper III). Cartilage explants were harvested at day 25 (Paper II) or at day 0, 3, 9, 15, 21 and 27 (Paper III). This was followed by analysis of culture media and explants.

3.5.1 Stimulation of cartilage explants (Papers II and III)

Equine cartilage explants were incubated in cell culture media containing Dulbecco's modified Eagle medium Nutrient Mixture F-12 supplemented with 0.1 mg/ml cell culture-tested bovine serum albumin, 0.1 mg/ml ascorbic acid, and 4% penicillin/streptomycin for 24 h (Paper II) or 48 h (Paper III) at 37°C in 7% CO₂/93% air to allow adaption to culturing conditions.

The medium was removed from the explants and new cell culture medium containing 10 ng/ml recombinant equine IL-1 β was added to the wells. Medium without IL-1 β was added to the unstimulated controls. The explants were cultured at 37°C in 7% CO₂/93% air and the medium was changed every third day.

3.5.2 Harvest of cartilage explants and media (Papers II and III)

Media were collected at day 0, 3, 6, 9, 12, 15, 18, 22 and 25 (Paper II) or at day 0, 3, 9, 15, 21 and 27 (Paper III) after start of stimulation. The media were stored at -80°C until further analysis. Cartilage explants were harvested from one well containing medium with, and one well without, IL-1 β at 25 days (Paper II) or at all time points (Paper III). The explants were fixed in buffered formalin (Papers II and III) for 24h followed by paraffin embeddment. Two cartilage explants from each group were harvested at all time points (Paper III) and stored in sterile phosphate buffered saline (PBS) until isolation of ribonucleic acid (RNA). The total number of explants harvested from each well was weighed prior to different analyses.

3.5.3 Analysis of culture media

Analysis of MMP-13 in media (Papers II and III)

MMP-13 content in culture media was measured using Fluorokine[®] E Human Active MMP-13 Fluorescent Assay. The assay was performed according to the manufacturer's instructions using p-aminophenylmercuric acetate (APMA) which activates any potentially active forms of MMP-13. All samples were assayed in duplicate and the lower limit of detection was 8 pg/ml.

GAG measurements (Paper II)

Sulphated GAG content was measured in cell culture media using the 1,9-Dimethylmethylene blue assay (Farndale *et al.*, 1986). Samples were compared to a standard curve containing chondroitin sulphate, assayed in duplicate and normalized for cartilage wet weight.

Assay for collagen epitope C1,2C (Paper II)

Cleavage of type I and type II collagens by collagenases generates a threequarter length carboxyterminal neoepitope fragment (C1, 2C) which was measured using a commercial enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA). Samples were assayed in duplicate and the assay performed according to the manufacturer's instructions. The limit of detection was 0.03 μ g/ml.

Western blot for COMP (Paper II)

COMP detection in culture media was done using an anti-bovine polyclonal antibody in a western blot. The samples were subjected to sodium dodecyl sulphate-polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE) according to the Laemmli protocol (Laemmli, 1970) and thereafter transferred to a nitrocellulose membrane. The membrane was blocked in skimmed milk, followed by incubation with the primary antibody and thereafter addition of the secondary antibody. Chemiluminescence detection reagents were used for detection of immunoreactive bands.

3.5.4 Liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry (LC-MS/MS) analysis of tandem mass tag (TMT) labelled culture media (Paper II)

Shotgun proteomics was used to identify proteins released into the culture media of equine cartilage explants. Labelling with TMT-reagents was performed to quantify the levels of proteins and to compare the protein content in media from IL-1 β stimulated and unstimulated explants. The TMTs are tags composed of a reporter group, a mass-normalization spacer, and a chemically reactive group. The tags are chemically identical and have the same overall mass, but contain different isotopes. After fragmentation, the isotopes can be distinguished from each other and thereby allow relative quantification of the peptides (Dayon & Sanchez, 2012; Thompson *et al.*, 2003). The overall workflow is shown in figure 10 and the more specific details are described below.



Figure 10. Workflow of proteomic analysis of culture media including sample preparation with tandem mass tag (TMT) labelling, liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry (LC-MS/MS) analysis, and data analysis.

Sample preparation

Culture media were concentrated on 3 kDa molecular weight cut-off filters and thereafter washed with water and 0.5 M triethyl ammonium bicarbonate until a pH >8 was reached. Sodium dodecyl sulphate was added to the samples and the proteins were reduced and alkylated prior to digestion with trypsin. A reference sample containing an aliquot of each sample was prepared in parallel with the samples.
TMT labelling

Samples were labelled with TMT reagents 126, 127, 128, 129, 130 or 131 according to the manufacturer's instructions. The reactions were quenched and the labelled samples were combined and concentrated. This was followed by separation by Strong Cation Exchange Chromatography (SCX) on an ÄKTA purifier system. The peptides were acidified and injected into a PolySULFOETHYL ATM SCX column. The peptide-containing fractions were desalted on PepClean C18 columns and evaporated to dryness.

LC-MS/MS analysis

The fractions were analysed on an LTQ-Orbitrap-Velos mass spectrometer interfaced with an in-house constructed nano-LC column. The peptides were trapped on a pre-column and separated on a reverse-phase column. The LTQ-Orbitrap-Velos was operated in data-dependent mode with one MS1 FTMS precursor ion scan followed by collision-induced dissociation (CID) and high-energy collision dissociation (HCD) MS2 scans of the five most abundant doubly or triply protonated ions in each precursor scan. All samples were analysed a second time excluding m/z identified at 1% false discovery rate (FDR) on the first MS-analysis.

Database search and TMT quantification

Protein identification and relative quantification was performed using Proteome Discoverer version 1.3. Database searches were performed using the Mascot search engine against the ENSEMBL equine protein database version 2.63 as well as the Uniref100 mammalian protein database. The TMT reporter ion intensities were divided by their reference reporter ion intensities yielding a ratio for each quantified peptide. Protein ratios were calculated as the median value for all the unique peptides for the given protein. No normalisation was applied and the albumin ratio was used to validate the variation in sample preparations.

3.5.5 RNA isolation (Paper III)

Isolation of RNA from the chondrocytes was performed using a modified method (Ali & Alman, 2012). The method included isolation of the chondrocytes from their surrounding ECM through mincing with a scalpel prior to enzymatic digestion using trypsin and collagenase. The cells were washed and filtered during the procedure and finally lysed with TRIzol[®] reagent. RNA was extracted by addition of 1-bromo-3-chloropropane followed by purification using a Qiagen RNeasy Mini Kit. Genomic DNA was removed using a Qiagen RNase-Free DNase Set and the samples were cleaned using a

Qiagen RNeasy MinElute Celanup Kit. All kits were used according to the manufacturer's instruction. Concentration and integrity of RNA were analysed using a NanoDrop spectrophotometer and Agilent 2100 Bioanalyzer.

3.5.6 Microarray (Paper III)

Whole-transcriptome analysis was performed using the Affymetrix Equine Gene 1.0 ST Array. The chip on which the samples are analysed contain probes able to detect the entire equine transcriptome. The probes are selected across the entire genes and the array contains a median of 21 probes per gene. RNA from explants treated with and without IL-1 β from all time points was analysed for the three horses in the study.

Microarray expression analysis

In brief, complementary DNA was generated from 2 ng of total RNA using a GeneChip[®] WT Pico Kit, followed by hybridization to a GeneChip[®] Equine Gene 1.0 ST Array. The arrays were washed and stained and finally scanned using the GeneChip[®] Scanner 3000 7G.

Microarray data analysis

The raw data were normalized in an Expression Console, provided by Affymetrix, using the robust multi-array average (RMA) method that was first suggested by Li and Wong in 2001 (Irizarry *et al.*, 2003; Li & Wong, 2001). Subsequent analysis of the gene expression data was carried out in the statistical computing language R. A paired empirical Bayes moderated t-test was applied using the 'limma' package (Smyth, 2005; Smyth, 2004) to find differentially expressed genes between the IL-1 β -stimulated and the unstimulated explants. To address the problem with multiple testing, the p-values were adjusted using the method of Benjamini and Hochberg (Benjamini & Hochberg, 1995). Differences between the IL-1 β stimulated and the unstimulated explants was considered significant if the logarithmic fold change (log FC) was ≥ 1 or ≤ -1 with p < 0.05.

The Database for Annotation, Visualization and Integrated Discovery (DAVID), v6.7 was used to identify enriched Gene Ontology (GO) terms and Kyoto Encyclopedia of Genes and Genomes (KEGG) pathways in the data sets (Huang *et al.*, 2009; Huang *et al.*, 2008).

4 Results and discussion

This section briefly describes and discusses the results from the studies included in this thesis. Detailed information is presented in each of the individual papers.

4.1 Paper I

The matrix molecules COMP, fibromodulin, matrilin-1, and chondroadherin showed spatial changes in expression and localisation during maturation. The most prominent change was the relocalisation of COMP, fibromodulin and chondroadherin in the hypertrophic zone of the growth plate from their prenatal interterritorial to postnatal pericellular position. This localisation change of the proteins was also observed in the other zones of the growth plate and in the articular cartilage; however, the shift occurred at different stages of maturation for the proteins. The studied matrix molecules are involved in collagen fibril formation and organisation of the ECM (Heinegård, 2009), with the pericellular matrix being the most important in the response to mechanical load (Guilak et al., 2006). Pericellular presence indicates an increased production of the molecules. The changes during maturation indicated involvement in the joint development, potentially induced by mechanical load after birth. It was not, however, possible to characterise the phenotypes of the chondrocytes based on the studied ECM molecules since the expression and localisation varied with the age of the horses rather, than with specificity to a certain phenotype.

The localisation also changed during maturation of the Notch signalling components Notch1, Dll4, Hes1, the Notch dysregulating protein EGFL7 and the stem cell-indicating factor, Stro-1. Active Notch signalling is known to influence cell proliferation and inhibit chondrogenic differentiation (Karlsson *et al.*, 2007; Dowthwaite *et al.*, 2004; Watanabe *et al.*, 2003). Thus the presence of Notch signalling components in equine growth cartilage suggests

that the studied proteins are involved in the development of equine joints. A juxtapositioning between Notch1 and EGFL7—detected as positive signals using *in situ* PLA—was seen in perivascular areas and hypertrophic cells. No clear association between EGFL7 and the target gene Hes1 was observed in our material. This may be because there were effects on other ligands or target genes than those studied. EGFL7 is also known to affect vessel infiltration (Parker *et al.*, 2004); the presence of EGFL7 in perivascular chondrocytes and cells of the cartilage bone interface indicates a role for EGFL7 in vascular infiltration of equine growth cartilage. Hence EGFL7 could potentially be involved in the early stages of osteochondrosis latens in which there is a premature closure of vascular channels leading to chondronecrosis (Olstad *et al.*, 2015).

Notch1 was detected in all zones of the articular cartilage, a result consistent with studies of human articular cartilage (Grogan *et al.*, 2009; Ustunel *et al.*, 2008; Hiraoka *et al.*, 2006). It also indicates that Notch1 is not exclusively expressed by progenitor cells and is therefore not an optimal marker for those cells. The stem cell-indicating factor Stro-1 was detected in all zones of the prenatal articular cartilage whereas the expression was restricted to the superficial and middle zones of the postnatal articular cartilage. Stro-1 was also detected in the zone of Ranvier (Figure 11) and in an area extending from the zone of Ranvier towards the articular cartilage along the perichondrium that has previously been suggested as a migration route for cells (Henriksson *et al.*, 2013). This may strengthen Stro-1 positive cells as a potential source for repair of damaged cartilage.

The zone of Ranvier has not previously been described in equine cartilage; in our study it was identified as an area comprising densely packed cells and in addition to Stro-1 also positive for EGFL7 and chondroadherin. It was further distinguishable from the surrounding tissue due to the absence of COMP. In summary, the markers used did not visualise exact phenotypic definition of the chondrocytes in the developmental growth cartilage.



Figure 11. Immunohistochemical staining of Stro-1 positive cells in the zone of Ranvier (encircled area) of a 10-month-old foetus. Positive labelling shown in yellow and nuclei in blue. Scale bar: $500 \mu m$.

4.2 Paper II

Equine cartilage explants stimulated with IL-1 β *in vitro* during 25 days displayed a longitudinal release of molecules into the media. 127 proteins including ECM molecules and proteins related to inflammation were detected and quantified using quantitative proteomics.

The release of GAGs into the media was highest day 3 and the release of collagen C1,2C peptides increased successively from day 18 to 25 in media from the IL-1 β stimulated explants. The release of these two correspond with the known degradation of the ECM during OA whereby proteoglycans are degraded prior to disruption of the collagen network (Goldring & Goldring, 2010). MMP-13—the major collagen type II degrading enzyme (Billinghurst *et al.*, 1997; Knäuper *et al.*, 1996)—increased over time in media from the IL-1 β stimulated explants. Thus, it is presumably involved in the degradation of the collagen network also in this *in vitro* model. MMP-1 is another collagen degrading peptidase which also increased in media from IL-1 β stimulated explants. MMP-3 is a peptidase known to be involved in the OA progression through activation of MMP-1 and MMP-13 (Troeberg & Nagase, 2012). MMP-3 increased in media from IL-1 β stimulated explants.

Inflammation was confirmed through detection of IL-6 (which has a regulatory role in OA with involvement in the IL-1 β induced matrix

degradation (Westacott & Sharif, 1996)), the chemokine (C-C motif) ligand 20 (CCL20) (which is involved in pro-inflammatory and degradative responses in cartilage (Alaaeddine *et al.*, 2015)), and through detection of SAA (which is involved in acute phase response triggered by IL-1 β (de Seny *et al.*, 2013)). Also components of the initial stages of the activation of the complement system were increased at days 3 and 6 in media from IL-1 β stimulated explants indicating an inflammation related increase.

Components of the ECM were released in a specific time pattern with early release of aggrecan, COMP, hyaluronan and proteoglycan link protein-1 (HAPLN-1), chondroadherin, thrombospondin-1, and proteoglycan-4 (also called lubricin) (Figure 12). This was followed by release of collagen type XIIαI and a late release of biglycan, fibromodulin, fibronectin, prolargin, and the collagens type II, VIaIII, IXaI and XIaI (Figure 12). The release of lumican, decorin and CILP consisted of two peaks (one early and one late) (Figure 12). This trend was also observed for fibromodulin and fibronectin, however the late peaks were the most prominent. The early release of aggrecan, identified by quantitative proteomics, was further confirmed by high levels of GAGs in media at day 3 and release of a semitryptic peptide (YDAICYTGEDF) originating from the G1 and G2 regions of the aggrecan molecule. Aggrecan is known to be degraded by aggrecanases in early stage OA (Caterson et al., 2000). The aggrecanases ADAMTS-4 and ADAMTS-5 was not detected in our proteomic study. However ADAMTS may have been present, but undetected for several reasons. They may have been below the dynamic range of detectable concentrations; they may have been bound to the cartilage; they may not have been secreted at the studied time points; or, they may have had a short half-life *in vitro*.

The release of matrix molecules involved in the organisation and stabilization of the collagenous network indicates that the collagen network is degraded in a time-dependent pattern. The dynamic changes observed *in vitro* may be useful for identifying components released during the progression of OA *in vivo*. If different time-specific components can be measured in synovial fluids from equine joints with OA, it may be possible to identify the duration of the joint pathology in that particular joint. These potential biomarkers could also aid in evaluating different treatments, including training regimes.



Figure 12. Molecules identified by quantitative proteomics during 22 days of IL-1 β stimulation. Molecules released early in blue, released intermediate in red and released late in green. Levels measured by assays for collagen C1,2C peptide, matrix metallopeptidase-13 (MMP-13) and glycosaminoglycans (GAGs) are denoted in black. COMP, cartilage oligomeric matrix protein; HAPLN-1, hyaluronan and proteoglycan link protein-1; CILP, cartilage intermediate layer protein; COL, collagen.

4.3 Paper III

Stimulation of equine cartilage explants with IL-1 β resulted in significant changes in gene expression during 27 days of culturing. Microarray analysis revealed differences related to inflammation, ECM and phenotype.

IL-1 β induced ECM degradation was seen as a decrease in toluidine blue staining, indicating a loss of proteoglycans in the stimulated explants. Results from the microarray analysis confirmed this as a downregulation of aggrecan (ACAN) from day 9, reaching significant downregulation by day 21. Collagen type IIaI (COL2A1), COL9A2 and COL9A3 were downregulated from day 15 in stimulated explants, suggesting disruption of the collagenous network late in the culturing period. COL11A1 was downregulated at all time points after IL-1β stimulation, indicating that the collagenous network is affected already early after IL-1β stimulation. The ECM degradation was further confirmed as upregulation of matrix-degrading enzymes. MMP-1, -8 and -13 are collagen type II-degrading enzymes found in OA joints (Troeberg & Nagase, 2012; Goldring et al., 2011; Billinghurst et al., 1997; Knäuper et al., 1996; Reboul et al., 1996). Genes for these were upregulated in stimulated explants together with MMP2 and MMP3 involved in activation of other MMPs. This suggests increased synthesis of these enzymes and activation through MMP-2 and MMP-3 leading to subsequent degradation of the collagenous network. *ADAMTS4* was upregulated in stimulated explants during the whole culturing period and *ADAMTS5* at day 27. Both of these genes express proteins that are considered to be the major aggrecan degrading enzymes in OA joints (Troeberg & Nagase, 2012; Bondeson *et al.*, 2008).

Induction of an inflammatory response after IL-1ß stimulation was identified by upregulation of IL1A, IL6 and LIF during the whole culturing period. IL-1 α is a pro-inflammatory cytokine whereas IL-6 and LIF are regulatory cytokines. IL-6 is involved in upregulation of MMPs (Rowan et al., 2001), downregulation of collagen type II (Porée et al., 2008) and induction of an acute phase response (Tilg et al., 1997). The protein LIF increases the production of IL-1β, IL-6 and IL-8 (Henrotin et al., 1996; Villiger et al., 1993). The only anti-inflammatory cytokine differentially expressed in the stimulated and unstimulated explants was interleukin-1 receptor antagonist (IL1RN). It was upregulated at day 3 in stimulated explants, indicating an attempt to inhibit the inflammatory actions by IL-1 β early in the culturing period. Chemokines are other mediators of inflammation upregulated during the culturing period. Among these were chemokine (C-X-C motif) ligand 1 (CXCL1) and IL8 which induce chondrocyte hypertrophy and calcification and may contribute to the phenotypical changes occurring during the progression of OA (Merz et al., 2003). The complement system is suggested to be a key component of OA pathogenesis (Wang et al., 2011) and the downregulation of the inhibitors C4 binding protein alpha (C4BP), complement factor I (CFI), and CFH may affect the complement mediated inflammation.

Non-collagenous molecules and SLRPs are important for the organisation and structure of the collagenous network (Heinegård, 2009). There was a downregulation in stimulated explants of the non-collagenous molecules *COMP* from day 9, matrilin-2 (*MATN2*) at days 3, 9 and 27 and *CILP* at all time points. The SLRPs extracellular matrix protein 2 (*ECM2*), lumican (*LUM*), osteomodulin (*OMD*), epiphycan (*EPYC*), mimecan (also called osteoglycin, *OGN*) and chondroadherin (*CHAD*) were downregulated at all time points, fibromodulin (*FMOD*) from day 9, biglycan (*BGN*) from day 15 and decorin (*DCN*), asporin (*ASPN*) and prolargin (*PRELP*) at day 27 (Figure 13). This may have affected the collagenous network during the inflammatory process in a time-dependent manner.



Figure 13. Gene expression of downregulated non-collagenous matrix molecules and proteoglycans in stimulated explants compared to unstimulated ones during the culturing period. Serglycin, *SDC2, CILP, GPC6, ECM2, LUM, OMD, EPYC, OGN* and *CHAD* downregulated at all time points of IL-1 β stimulation; *COMP* and *FMOD* from day 9; *BGN* from day 15; *ACAN* from day 21; and *ASPN, PRELP*, and *DCN* at day 27.

Lubricin is important for boundary lubrication of articular joints where it reduces friction and chondrocyte apoptosis (Waller *et al.*, 2013). The upregulation of lubricin (*PRG4*) during days 9 to 21 in the stimulated explants indicates an attempt to protect the articular cartilage. Lubricin has recently been suggested to interact with the receptor CD44 (Al-Sharif *et al.*, 2015) which is the primary receptor for HA (Aruffo *et al.*, 1990). *CD44* was upregulated at all time points in the IL-1 β stimulated explants, thereby enabling CD44 mediated interactions between chondrocytes and their surrounding ECM during the inflammatory process. The integrins are other receptors involved in interactions between cells and their surrounding ECM (Loeser, 2014). Upregulation of integrin α 3 (*ITGA3*) from day 9 to 27 in stimulated explants; *ITGA5* at day 15 to 27; and the downregulation of *ITGA10* and *ITGA11* from day 9 to 27, may affect the interaction between cells and matrix with subsequent changes in proliferation, differentiation and matrix remodelling.

Syndecans are transmembrane heparan sulphate proteoglycans with various biological functions such as binding to growth factors, acting as co-receptors, and mediating endocytosis (Iozzo & Schaefer, 2015; Choi *et al.*, 2011). Syndecan 4 (*SDC4*) was upregulated and *SDC2* was downregulated at all time points after IL-1 β stimulation. Glypicans are other heparan sulphate proteoglycans anchored to the outer surface of the cell. Glypican 6 (*GPC6*) was downregulated at all time points in the IL-1 β stimulated explants which may have affected the chondrocyte. The pericellular proteoglycan perlecan (*HSPG2*) was upregulated at days 3 and 9 in the IL-1 β stimulated explants. Perlecan is involved in ECM stability, mechanotransduction, angiogenesis, chondrocyte metabolism and phenotypical changes that are important events during OA progression (Wilusz *et al.*, 2012; Whitelock *et al.*, 2008; Vincent *et*

al., 2007; Arikawa-Hirasawa *et al.*, 1999; Aviezer *et al.*, 1994). Perlecan can also enhance FGF signalling by formation of complexes with FGFs and FGF receptors (FGFRs) (Chuang *et al.*, 2010). Enhancement of FGF2 signalling through FGFR1 leads to a catabolic response (Yan *et al.*, 2011), whereas FGF18 signalling through FGFR3 initiates an anabolic one (Davidson *et al.*, 2005). *CSPG4*, a transmembrane cell surface proteoglycan upregulated at days 15 and 21, is also involved in FGF signalling (Cattaruzza *et al.*, 2013).

Genes related to a chondrogenic phenotype include COMP, COL2A1, v-ets erythroblastosis virus E26 oncogene homolog (ERG), melanoma inhibitory activity (MIA), and ACAN (Richardson et al., 2015; Schroeppel et al., 2011). These were downregulated from day 9, 15, 15, 21, and 21 respectively. This indicates a chondrogenic phenotype at the early time points of the culturing period, that was lost at the late time points of IL-1 β stimulation. In addition FGF18, involved in chondrogenic differentiation of mesenchymal cells (Davidson et al., 2005), was upregulated from day 3 to 21. Upregulation of runt-related transcription factor 2 (RUNX2) (at days 15 and 27) and vascular endothelial growth factor A (VEGFA) (at days 15 and 21) indicates a transition towards hypertrophy at the late time points of stimulation. However, no evidence of a hypertrophic phenotype was detected histologically and there were no upregulation of COL10A1 suggesting that the 27 days of culturing was not sufficient time to change the chondrocytes into hypertrophic cells. Transition of chondrocytes into hypertrophy can be inhibited by sex determining region Y-box 9 (SOX9) (Akiyama et al., 2002; Zhao et al., 1997), and this gene was not differentially expressed between the stimulated and unstimulated explants. Notch signalling is involved in phenotypical changes including inhibition of differentiation towards chondrogenic cells (Chen et al., 2013b; Karlsson et al., 2007; Watanabe et al., 2003). The receptor NOTCH1 was upregulated at day 21 in the IL-1 β stimulated explants, the target genes HES1 at days 21 and 27, and hairy/enhancer-of-split related with YRPW motif protein 2 (HEY2) from day 15. This indicate activation of Notch signalling potentially activated by the non-canonical ligand delta/notch-like EGF repeat containing (DNER) upregulated from day 15.

The *in vitro* model shows time-dependent changes in gene expression related to inflammation, ECM, and phenotypical alterations of relevance for IL-1 β induced inflammation in OA. Knowledge about gene expression during inflammation is crucial in the search for unique biomarkers that can identify relevant anabolic and catabolic processes in the equine articular cartilage *in vivo*.

4.4 Papers II and III

The combined studies of gene expression and protein release from equine articular cartilage explants will increase the knowledge of the events during IL-1ß induced inflammation in articular cartilage. The release of a protein into the culture media, together with downregulated gene expression in the cartilage tissue, indicate a release of ECM proteins without new synthesis to compensate this loss. This was true for many ECM molecules such as the collagen types II, IX and XI. Release of aggrecan and COMP into culture media of stimulated explants was seen early in the culturing period, followed by a downregulation of gene expression. Protein release prior to downregulation of gene expression was also observed for decorin and prolargin; however, it occurred late in the culturing period. Downregulation of gene expression during the whole IL-1ß stimulation, and an early release of proteins into media, was observed for lumican. osteomodulin, epiphycan, chondroadherin and CILP. А downregulation of gene expression before release of protein into media was seen for fibromodulin and biglycan. A release of ECM proteins, combined with downregulated gene expression may lead to depletion of the molecules in the cartilage explants as a result of IL-1ß stimulation. Lubricin, however, was released early into the culture media and followed by an upregulation of gene expression, which indicates an attempt to compensate for the loss of this important surface protein.

The peptidases MMP-1, -3 and -13 were increased in culture media of stimulated explants and also upregulated at the gene level, indicating an IL-1 β induced production. This was also the case for the cytokine IL-6 and the chemokine CCL20. Release of ADAMTS was not detected in the culture media even though an early upregulation of gene expression was seen for *ADAMTS1*, 4, and 9. However, the upregulation indicates an involvement of these ADAMTS in the IL-1 β induced inflammation.

In summary, IL-1 β induces production of IL-6, CCL20 and MMPs, seen as upregulation at the gene level and increased release of the gene products into culture media. Time-dependent release of many ECM molecules was observed together with downregulated gene expression, suggesting depletion of the proteins in articular cartilage without new synthesis during the inflammation.

5 Conclusions

- The ECM molecules COMP, fibromodulin, matrilin-1 and chondroadherin as well as the Notch signalling components show spatial changes in localisation in developing equine cartilage, suggesting their involvement in maturation of synovial joints.
- Stro-1 positive cells detected in the zone of Ranvier, along the possible migration route, and in the articular cartilage suggest presence of cells with stem cell-like characteristics in equine cartilage.
- ➢ It was not possible to characterise the phenotypes of the chondrocytes during maturation based on IHC of the ECM molecules.
- Proteins related to inflammation and ECM were released into cell culture media of IL-1β stimulated explants in a time-dependent pattern with a late release of components of the collagenous network. The majority of released ECM molecules showed a downregulation of gene expression, suggesting release without new synthesis to compensate the loss.
- > Gene expression of inflammatory mediators and matrix-degrading enzymes was upregulated in IL-1 β stimulated explants during the culturing period, confirming the catabolic effects of IL-1 β on articular cartilage.
- Solution Genes related to a chondrogenic phenotype were downregulated late in the culturing period of IL-1 β stimulated explants and genes related to a hypertrophic phenotype were upregulated late in the culturing period. This suggests, a chondrogenic phenotype early with transition towards hypertrophy at the late time points of stimulation, however not reaching a morphology of hypertrophy during the 27 days of culturing.

6 Future research

Increased knowledge about the cellular, genetic, and molecular events during the progression of the inflammation involved in OA is essential for diagnosis, prognosis and treatment of the disease. Studies using *in vitro* methods will provide knowledge applicable in clinical studies. The results achieved from this thesis can be used as a basis for further studies.

- Relating the genes and proteins to different stages of OA can aid in diagnosis and prognosis of the disease. Evaluating the genes and proteins included in this thesis in articular cartilage and synovial fluid from OAaffected joints will connect the *in vitro* results to *in vivo* conditions.
- The inflammation in OA progression includes other inflammatory mediators than IL-1β. Hence *in vitro* studies with other mediators, e.g., TNF-α, IL-6 and IL-8, will be of value.
- In vitro studies of co-cultures of cartilage and synovial membrane explants will further increase the knowledge about how inflammation affects the joint structures.
- The *in vitro* model presented in this thesis is an important tool to evaluate effects of OA medical treatments prior to studies *in vivo*. Pharmacological substances can be tested in this model prior to testing in live animals. This would minimize the use of research animals and be of great value for animal welfare.

7 Sammanfattning på svenska

Osteoartrit (OA) är en vanlig orsak till hälta hos hästar. Sjukdomen innefattar inflammation i leden samt successiv nedbrytning av ledbrosket, subkondral benskleros med mikrofrakturer, osteofyter och en inflammatoriskt förtjockad ledkapsel (synovit och kapsulit). Ledbrosket består av kondrocyter omgivna av ett extracellulärt matrix (ECM) som påverkas under sjukdomens förlopp. Progressionen av OA från tidigt till sent stadium innefattar nedbrytning och omstrukturering av ECM med kollaps av det kollagena nätverket samt fenotypiska förändringar i kondrocyterna. Inflammatoriska mediatorer såsom cytokiner påverkar initiering och progression av OA bland annat genom att öka mängden matrixnedbrytande enzymer. Klinisk diagnos av OA ställs oftast sent i sjukdomsförloppet då det redan finns irreversibla skador i ledens vävnader. Det är därför viktigt att öka kunskapen om sjukdomens förlopp för att utveckla metoder som kan diagnosticera sjukdomen i ett tidigt stadium då det går att stoppa det destruktiva förloppet i ledbrosket.

Syftet med avhandlingen var att följa förändringar som sker i brosket vid dess normala utveckling samt vad som sker under tidsintervallet 0-27 dagar när inflammation induceras av cytokinen interleukin (IL)-1 β . Ökad kunskap om hur celler, gener och molekyler förändras kan användas för att hitta markörer för tidig OA. Hypotesen var att det sker specifika händelser under broskets utveckling samt under inflammationsförloppet som skulle kunna användas för att identifiera tidiga stadier av OA före kollaps av ECM.

I arbete I studerades lokalisationen av olika proteiner under broskets utveckling. Syftet var att karaktärisera kondrocyternas fenotyp samt dess omgivande ECM. Studien visade att uttrycket samt lokalisationen av matrixmolekyler förändras under broskets utveckling. Signalering via receptorn Notch1 är involverad vid utveckling av olika celltyper och för komponenter involverade i signaleringen sågs förändringar under broskets utveckling. Även lokalisationen av stamcellsmarkören Stro-1 förändrades. Resultaten i studien indikerar att de studerade proteinerna har betydelse för broskets utveckling, men någon exakt definition av kondrocyternas fenotyp kunde inte göras med dessa proteiner.

För att studera hur inflammation inducerad av cytokinen IL-1ß påverkar ledbrosket användes en in vitro-modell där ledbrosk stimuleras med IL-1β. Modellen innebär att intakt ledbrosk avlägsnas från ledytan och efter tillsatts av IL-1β studeras ledbrosket samt dess omgivande medium vid olika tidpunkter. Detta sker för både IL-1ß stimulerat ledbrosk samt ostimulerade kontroller för att följa inflammationsförloppet som startas av IL-1β. I arbete II kartlades de proteiner som utsöndras i mediet med hjälp av kvantitativ proteomik. Resultaten visade att proteiner relaterade till inflammation och ECM utsöndrades i ett tidsrelaterat mönster med kollaps av det kollagena nätverket efter 25 dagar. I arbete III studerades uttrycket av gener i brosket med hjälp av microarray. Gener relaterade till inflammation, ECM samt fenotyp förändrades under stimuleringstiden. Gener för inflammatoriska mediatorer som cytokiner och kemokiner uppreglerades vid IL-1ß stimulering. Även gener för matrixnedbrytande enzym uppreglerades och gener för ett flertal ECM molekyler nedreglerades vid IL-1 β stimulering. Gener relaterade till en kondrogen fenotyp var nedreglerade i slutet av stimuleringsperioden vilket indikerar att kondrocyternas fenotyp förändras under inflammationsförloppet.

Sammanfattningsvis bidrar resultaten i avhandlingen till ökad kunskap om kondrocyter och dess omgivande matrix samt hur dessa påverkas av inflammationen under sjukdomsförloppet vid OA. En tidig förändring av ECM-molekyler, som i de senare tidsperioderna resulterade i det kollagena nätverkets kollaps, var tydlig. Resultaten från *in vitro*-modellen kan användas för att upptäcka nya potentiella kandidater avseende biomarkörer för tidig OA. Modellen är även användbar för att studera effekter av nya farmakologiska substanser och dessas potential att hejda sjukdomsförloppet vid OA utan att använda försöksdjur.

References

- Aggarwal, B.B., Kohr, W.J., Hass, P.E., Moffat, B., Spencer, S.A., Henzel, W.J., Bringman, T.S., Nedwin, G.E., Goeddel, D.V. & Harkins, R.N. (1985). Human tumor necrosis factor. Production, purification, and characterization. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 260(4), pp. 2345-2354.
- Akiyama, H., Chaboissier, M-C., Martin, J.F., Schedl, A. & de Crombrugghe, B. (2002). The transcription factor Sox9 has essential roles in successive steps of the chondrocyte differentiation pathway and is required for expression of Sox5 and Sox6. *Genes and Development*, 16(21), pp. 2813-2828.
- Al-Sharif, A., Jamal, M., Zhang, L.X., Larson, K., Schmidt, T.A., Jay, G.D. & Elsaid, K.A. (2015). Lubricin/proteoglycan 4 binding to CD44 receptor: a mechanism of the suppression of proinflammatory cytokine–induced synoviocyte proliferation by lubricin. *Arthritis & Rheumatology*, 67(6), pp. 1503-1513.
- Alaaeddine, N., Antoniou, J., Moussa, M., Hilal, G., Kreichaty, G., Ghanem, I., Abouchedid, W., Saghbini, E. & Battista, J.A. (2015). The chemokine CCL20 induces proinflammatory and matrix degradative responses in cartilage. *Inflammation Research*, 64(9), pp. 721-731.
- Ali, S.A. & Alman, B. (2012). RNA extraction from human articular cartilage by chondrocyte isolation. *Analytical Biochemistry*, 429(1), pp. 39-41.
- Alsalameh, S., Amin, R., Gemba, T. & Lotz, M. (2004). Identification of mesenchymal progenitor cells in normal and osteoarthritic human articular cartilage. *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, 50(5), pp. 1522-1532.
- Archer, C.W., Dowthwaite, G.P. & Francis-West, P. (2003). Development of synovial joints. *Birth Defects Research Part C: Embryo Today: Reviews*, 69(2), pp. 144-155.
- Archer, C.W. & Francis-West, P. (2003). The chondrocyte. *The international journal of biochemistry & cell biology*, 35(4), pp. 401-404.
- Arend, W.P., Malyak, M., Guthridge, C.J. & Gabay, C. (1998). Interleukin-1 receptor antagonist: role in biology. *Annual Review of Immunology*, 16(1), pp. 27-55.

- Arikawa-Hirasawa, E., Watanabe, H., Takami, H., Hassell, J.R. & Yamada, Y. (1999). Perlecan is essential for cartilage and cephalic development. *Nature Genetics*, 23(3), pp. 354-358.
- Aruffo, A., Stamenkovic, I., Melnick, M., Underhill, C.B. & Seed, B. (1990). CD44 is the principal cell surface receptor for hyaluronate. *Cell*, 61(7), pp. 1303-1313.
- Auron, P.E. (1998). The interleukin 1 receptor: ligand interactions and signal transduction. *Cytokine and Growth Factor Reviews*, 9(3–4), pp. 221-237.
- Aviezer, D., Hecht, D., Safran, M., Eisinger, M., David, G. & Yayon, A. (1994). Perlecan, basal lamina proteoglycan, promotes basic fibroblast growth factor-receptor binding, mitogenesis, and angiogenesis. *Cell*, 79(6), pp. 1005-1013.
- Bay-Jensen, A., Reker, D., Kjelgaard-Petersen, C., Mobasheri, A., Karsdal, M., Ladel, C., Henrotin, Y. & Thudium, C. (2016). Osteoarthritis year in review 2015: soluble biomarkers and the BIPED criteria. *Osteoarthritis* and Cartilage, 24(1), pp. 9-20.
- Behonick, D.J. & Werb, Z. (2003). A bit of give and take: the relationship between the extracellular matrix and the developing chondrocyte. *Mechanisms of Development*, 120(11), pp. 1327-1336.
- Benjamini, Y. & Hochberg, Y. (1995). Controlling the false discovery rate: a practical and powerful approach to multiple testing. *Journal of the Royal Statistical Society. Series B (Methodological)*, pp. 289-300.
- Billinghurst, R.C., Dahlberg, L., Ionescu, M., Reiner, A., Bourne, R., Rorabeck, C., Mitchell, P., Hambor, J., Diekmann, O. & Tschesche, H. (1997). Enhanced cleavage of type II collagen by collagenases in osteoarthritic articular cartilage. *Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 99(7), pp. 1534-1545.
- Bittner, K., Vischer, P., Bartholmes, P. & Bruckner, P. (1998). Role of the subchondral vascular system in endochondral ossification: endothelial cells specifically derepress late differentiation in resting chondrocytes in vitro. *Experimental Cell Research*, 238(2), pp. 491-497.
- Black, R.A., Kronheim, S.R., Cantrell, M., Deeley, M.C., March, C.J., Prickett, K.S., Wignall, J., Conlon, P.J., Cosman, D. & Hopp, T.P. (1988). Generation of biologically active interleukin-1 beta by proteolytic cleavage of the inactive precursor. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 263(19), pp. 9437-9442.
- Black, R.A., Rauch, C.T., Kozlosky, C.J., Peschon, J.J., Slack, J.L., Wolfson, M.F., Castner, B.J., Stocking, K.L., Reddy, P. & Srinivasan, S. (1997). A metalloproteinase disintegrin that releases tumour necrosis factor-alpha from cells. *Nature*, 385(6618), pp. 729-733.
- Bondeson, J., Wainwright, S., Hughes, C. & Caterson, B. (2008). The regulation of the ADAMTS4 and ADAMTS5 aggrecanases in osteoarthritis: a review. *Clinical and Experimental Rheumatology*, 26(1), pp. 139-145.
- Borzì, R.M., Mazzetti, I., Cattini, L., Uguccioni, M., Baggiolini, M. & Facchini, A. (2000). Human chondrocytes express functional chemokine receptors and

release matrix-degrading enzymes in response to C-X-C and C-C chemokines. *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, 43(8), pp. 1734-1741.

- Brew, K. & Nagase, H. (2010). The tissue inhibitors of metalloproteinases (TIMPs): an ancient family with structural and functional diversity. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA)-Molecular Cell Research*, 1803(1), pp. 55-71.
- Buckwalter, J.A., Mankin, H.J. & Grodzinsky, A.J. (2005). Articular cartilage and osteoarthritis. *Instructional Course Lectures-American Academy of Orthopaedic Surgeons*, 54, pp. 465-480.
- Campagnolo, L., Leahy, A., Chitnis, S., Koschnick, S., Fitch, M.J., Fallon, J.T., Loskutoff, D., Taubman, M.B. & Stuhlmann, H. (2005). EGFL7 is a chemoattractant for endothelial cells and is up-regulated in angiogenesis and arterial injury. *The American Journal of Pathology*, 167(1), pp. 275-284.
- Camper, L., Hellman, U. & Lundgren-Åkerlund, E. (1998). Isolation, cloning, and sequence analysis of the integrin subunit $\alpha 10$, a $\beta 1$ -associated collagen binding integrin expressed on chondrocytes. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 273(32), pp. 20383-20389.
- Caporali, E., Kuykendall, T. & Stewart, M. (2015). Complete sequencing and characterization of equine aggrecan. *Veterinary and Comparative Orthopaedics and Traumatology*, 28(2), pp. 79-87.
- Caterson, B., Flannery, C.R., Hughes, C.E. & Little, C.B. (2000). Mechanisms involved in cartilage proteoglycan catabolism. *Matrix Biology*, 19(4), pp. 333-344.
- Cattaruzza, S., Ozerdem, U., Denzel, M., Ranscht, B., Bulian, P., Cavallaro, U., Zanocco, D., Colombatti, A., Stallcup, W. & Perris, R. (2013). Multivalent proteoglycan modulation of FGF mitogenic responses in perivascular cells. *Angiogenesis*, 16(2), pp. 309-327.
- Chen, C., Tambe, D.T., Deng, L. & Yang, L. (2013a). Biomechanical properties and mechanobiology of the articular chondrocyte. *American Journal of Physiology - Cell Physiology*, 305(12), pp. C1202-C1208.
- Chen, S., Tao, J., Bae, Y., Jiang, M-M., Bertin, T., Chen, Y., Yang, T. & Lee, B. (2013b). Notch gain of function inhibits chondrocyte differentiation via Rbpj-dependent suppression of Sox9. *Journal of Bone and Mineral Research*, 28(3), pp. 649-659.
- Choi, Y., Chung, H., Jung, H., Couchman, J.R. & Oh, E-S. (2011). Syndecans as cell surface receptors: Unique structure equates with functional diversity. *Matrix Biology*, 30(2), pp. 93-99.
- Chuang, C.Y., Lord, M.S., Melrose, J., Rees, M.D., Knox, S.M., Freeman, C., Iozzo, R.V. & Whitelock, J.M. (2010). Heparan sulfate-dependent signaling of fibroblast growth factor 18 by chondrocyte-derived perlecan. *Biochemistry*, 49(26), pp. 5524-5532.
- D'Souza, B., Meloty-Kapella, L. & Weinmaster, G. (2010). Canonical and noncanonical Notch ligands. *Current Topics in Developmental Biology*, 92, pp. 73-129.

- Davidson, D., Blanc, A., Filion, D., Wang, H., Plut, P., Pfeffer, G., Buschmann, M.D. & Henderson, J.E. (2005). Fibroblast growth factor (FGF) 18 signals through FGF Receptor 3 to promote chondrogenesis. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 280(21), pp. 20509-20515.
- Dayon, L. & Sanchez, J-C. (2012). Relative Protein Quantification by MS/MS Using the Tandem Mass Tag Technology. In: Marcus, K. (ed. *Quantitative Methods in Proteomics*. Totowa, NJ: Humana Press, pp. 115-127. Available from: http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/978-1-61779-885-6_9 [2016-01-14].
- de Seny, D., Cobraiville, G., Charlier, E., Neuville, S., Esser, N., Malaise, D., Malaise, O., Calvo, F.Q., Relic, B. & Malaise, M.G. (2013). Acute-phase serum amyloid a in osteoarthritis: regulatory mechanism and proinflammatory properties. *PLoS ONE*, 8(6), p. e66769.
- Deák, F., Wagener, R., Kiss, I. & Paulsson, M. (1999). The matrilins: a novel family of oligomeric extracellular matrix proteins. *Matrix Biology*, 18(1), pp. 55-64.
- Dinarello, C.A. (1996). Biologic basis for interleukin-1 in disease. *Blood*, 87(6), pp. 2095-2147.
- Dowthwaite, G.P., Bishop, J.C., Redman, S.N., Khan, I.M., Rooney, P., Evans, D.J.R., Haughton, L., Bayram, Z., Boyer, S., Thomson, B., Wolfe, M.S. & Archer, C.W. (2004). The surface of articular cartilage contains a progenitor cell population. *Journal of Cell Science*, 117(6), pp. 889-897.
- Eyre, D. (2002). Collagen of articular cartilage. Arthritis Research, 4(1), pp. 30-35.
- Fan, Z., Söder, S., Oehler, S., Fundel, K. & Aigner, T. (2007). Activation of interleukin-1 signaling cascades in normal and osteoarthritic articular cartilage. *The American Journal of Pathology*, 171(3), pp. 938-946.
- Farndale, R.W., Buttle, D.J. & Barrett, A.J. (1986). Improved quantitation and discrimination of sulphated glycosaminoglycans by use of dimethylmethylene blue. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA)-General Subjects*, 883(2), pp. 173-177.
- Felson, D.T. (2014). The current and future status of biomarkers in osteoarthritis. *The Journal of rheumatology*, 41(5), pp. 834-836.
- Fernandes, J.C., Martel-Pelletier, J. & Pelletier, J-P. (2002). The role of cytokines in osteoarthritis pathophysiology. *Biorheology*, 39(1), pp. 237-246.
- Filmus, J., Capurro, M. & Rast, J. (2008). Glypicans. *Genome Biology*, 9(5), pp. 224.1-224.6.
- Forsyth, C.B., Pulai, J. & Loeser, R.F. (2002). Fibronectin fragments and blocking antibodies to $\alpha 2\beta 1$ and $\alpha 5\beta 1$ integrins stimulate mitogen-activated protein kinase signaling and increase collagenase 3 (matrix metalloproteinase 13) production by human articular chondrocytes. *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, 46(9), pp. 2368-2376.
- Fosang, A.J., Last, K., Knäuper, V., Murphy, G. & Neame, P.J. (1996). Degradation of cartilage aggrecan by collagenase-3 (MMP-13). *FEBS Letters*, 380(1–2), pp. 17-20.

- Freeman, P.M., Natarajan, R.N., Kimura, J.H. & Andriacchi, T.P. (1994). Chondrocyte cells respond mechanically to compressive loads. *Journal of Orthopaedic Research*, 12(3), pp. 311-320.
- Frisbie, D.D. (2006). Musculoskeletal system: synovial joint biology and pathobiology. In: Auer, J.A. & Stick, J.A. (eds) *Equine Surgery*. 3. ed. St. Louis: Elsevier Saunders, pp. 1036-1055.
- Gelse, K., Pöschl, E. & Aigner, T. (2003). Collagens—structure, function, and biosynthesis. *Advanced drug delivery reviews*, 55(12), pp. 1531-1546.
- Gerber, H-P. & Ferrara, N. (2000). Angiogenesis and bone growth. *Trends in Cardiovascular Medicine*, 10(5), pp. 223-228.
- Giancotti, F.G. & Ruoslahti, E. (1999). Integrin signaling. *Science*, 285(5430), pp. 1028-1033.
- Goldring, M.B. (2000). Osteoarthritis and cartilage: the role of cytokines. *Current Rheumatology Reports*, 2(6), pp. 459-465.
- Goldring, M.B., Tsuchimochi, K. & Ijiri, K. (2006). The control of chondrogenesis. *Journal of Cellular Biochemistry*, 97(1), pp. 33-44.
- Goldring, M.B. & Goldring, S.R. (2007). Osteoarthritis. *Journal of Cellular Physiology*, 213(3), pp. 626-634.
- Goldring, M.B. & Goldring, S.R. (2010). Articular cartilage and subchondral bone in the pathogenesis of osteoarthritis. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*, 1192(1), pp. 230-237.
- Goldring, M.B. & Otero, M. (2011). Inflammation in osteoarthritis. *Current Opinion in Rheumatology*, 23(5), pp. 471-478.
- Goldring, M.B., Otero, M., Plumb, D.A., Dragomir, C., Favero, M., El Hachem, K., Hashimoto, K., Roach, H.I., Olivotto, E., Borzi, R.M. & Marcu, K.B. (2011). Roles of inflammatory and anabolic cytokines in cartilage metabolism: signals and multiple effectors converge upon MMP-13 regulation in osteoarthritis. *European Cells and Materials*, 21, pp. 202-220.
- Goldstein, L.A., Zhou, D.F., Picker, L.J., Minty, C.N., Bargatze, R.F., Ding, J.F. & Butcher, E.C. (1989). A human lymphocyte homing receptor, the hermes antigen, is related to cartilage proteoglycan core and link proteins. *Cell*, 56(6), pp. 1063-1072.
- Grodzinsky, A.J., Levenston, M.E., Jin, M. & Frank, E.H. (2000). Cartilage tissue remodeling in response to mechanical forces. *Annual Review of Biomedical Engineering*, 2(1), pp. 691-713.
- Grogan, S., Miyaki, S., Asahara, H., D'Lima, D. & Lotz, M. (2009). Mesenchymal progenitor cell markers in human articular cartilage: normal distribution and changes in osteoarthritis. *Arthritis Research and Therapy*, 11(3), p. R85.
- Guilak, F., Fermor, B., Keefe, F.J., Kraus, V.B., Olson, S.A., Pisetsky, D.S., Setton, L.A. & Weinberg, J.B. (2004). The role of biomechanics and inflammation in cartilage injury and repair. *Clinical Orthopaedics and Related Research*, 423, pp. 17-26.

- Guilak, F., Alexopoulos, L.G., Upton, M.L., Youn, I., Choi, J.B., Cao, L.I., Setton, L.A. & Haider, M.A. (2006). The pericellular matrix as a transducer of biomechanical and biochemical signals in articular cartilage. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*, 1068(1), pp. 498-512.
- Guo, D., Ding, L. & Homandberg, G.A. (2009). Telopeptides of type II collagen upregulate proteinases and damage cartilage but are less effective than highly active fibronectin fragments. *Inflammation Research*, 58(3), pp. 161-169.
- Halász, K., Kassner, A., Mörgelin, M. & Heinegård, D. (2007). COMP acts as a catalyst in collagen fibrillogenesis. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 282(43), pp. 31166-31173.
- Happonen, K.E., Saxne, T., Aspberg, A., Mörgelin, M., Heinegård, D. & Blom, A.M. (2010). Regulation of complement by cartilage oligomeric matrix protein allows for a novel molecular diagnostic principle in rheumatoid arthritis. *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, 62(12), pp. 3574-3583.
- Hardingham, T. & Fosang, A. (1992). Proteoglycans: many forms and many functions. *The FASEB Journal*, 6(3), pp. 861-870.
- Hardingham, T.E., Oldershaw, R.A. & Tew, S.R. (2006). Cartilage, SOX9 and Notch signals in chondrogenesis. *Journal of Anatomy*, 209(4), pp. 469-480.
- Hassell, J.R., Robey, P.G., Barrach, H.J., Wilczek, J., Rennard, S.I. & Martin, G.R. (1980). Isolation of a heparan sulfate-containing proteoglycan from basement membrane. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 77(8), pp. 4494-4498.
- Hayes, A., MacPherson, S., Morrison, H., Dowthwaite, G. & Archer, C. (2001). The development of articular cartilage: evidence for an appositional growth mechanism. *Anatomy and Embryology*, 203(6), pp. 469-479.
- Hayes, A.J., Dowthwaite, G.P., Webster, S.V. & Archer, C.W. (2003). The distribution of Notch receptors and their ligands during articular cartilage development. *Journal of Anatomy*, 202(6), pp. 495-502.
- Heinegård, D. (2009). Proteoglycans and more from molecules to biology. *International Journal of Experimental Pathology*, 90(6), pp. 575-586.
- Heinegård, D. & Saxne, T. (2011). The role of the cartilage matrix in osteoarthritis. *Nature Reviews Rheumatology*, 7(1), pp. 50-56.
- Henriksson, H., Lindahl, A., Skioldebrand, E., Junevik, K., Tangemo, C., Mattsson, J. & Brisby, H. (2013). Similar cellular migration patterns from niches in intervertebral disc and in knee-joint regions detected by in situ labeling: an experimental study in the New Zealand white rabbit. *Stem Cell Research & Therapy*, 4(5), p. 104.
- Henrotin, Y.E., De Groote, D.D., Labasse, A.H., Gaspar, S.E., Zheng, S-X., Geenen, V.G. & Reginster, J-Y.L. (1996). Effects of exogenous IL-1β, TNFα, IL-6, IL-8 and LIF on cytokine production by human articular chondrocytes. *Osteoarthritis and Cartilage*, 4(3), pp. 163-173.
- Higuchi, M. & Aggarwal, B.B. (1992). Inhibition of ligand binding and antiproliferative effects of tumor necrosis factor and lymphotoxin by

soluble forms of recombinant P60 and P80 receptors. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications*, 182(2), pp. 638-643.

- Hiraoka, K., Grogan, S., Olee, T. & Lotz, M. (2006). Mesenchymal progenitor cells in adult human articular cartilage. *Biorheology*, 43(3), pp. 447-454.
- Homandberg, G.A., Hui, F., Wen, C., Purple, C., Bewsey, K., Koepp, H., Huch, K. & Harris, A. (1997). Fibronectin-fragment-induced cartilage chondrolysis is associated with release of catabolic cytokines. *Biochemical Journal*, 321(Pt 3), pp. 751-757.
- Hua, Q., Knudson, C.B. & Knudson, W. (1993). Internalization of hyaluronan by chondrocytes occurs via receptor-mediated endocytosis. *Journal of Cell Science*, 106(1), pp. 365-375.
- Huang, D.W., Sherman, B.T. & Lempicki, R.A. (2008). Systematic and integrative analysis of large gene lists using DAVID bioinformatics resources. *Nature Protocols*, 4(1), pp. 44-57.
- Huang, D.W., Sherman, B.T. & Lempicki, R.A. (2009). Bioinformatics enrichment tools: paths toward the comprehensive functional analysis of large gene lists. *Nucleic Acids Research*, 37(1), pp. 1-13.
- Iozzo, R.V. & Schaefer, L. (2015). Proteoglycan form and function: A comprehensive nomenclature of proteoglycans. *Matrix Biology*, 42, pp. 11-55.
- Irizarry, R.A., Hobbs, B., Collin, F., Beazer-Barclay, Y.D., Antonellis, K.J., Scherf, U. & Speed, T.P. (2003). Exploration, normalization, and summaries of high density oligonucleotide array probe level data. *Biostatistics*, 4(2), pp. 249-264.
- Jeffcott, L.B., Rossdale, P.D., Freestone, J., Frank, C.J. & Towers-Clark, P.F. (1982). An assessment of wastage in Thoroughbred racing from conception to 4 years of age. *Equine Veterinary Journal*, 14(3), pp. 185-198.
- Jiang, Y. & Tuan, R.S. (2015). Origin and function of cartilage stem/progenitor cells in osteoarthritis. *Nature Reviews Rheumatology*, 11(4), pp. 206-212.
- Julovi, S.M., Yasuda, T., Shimizu, M., Hiramitsu, T. & Nakamura, T. (2004). Inhibition of interleukin-1β-stimulated production of matrix metalloproteinases by hyaluronan via CD44 in human articular cartilage. *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, 50(2), pp. 516-525.
- Kalamajski, S. & Oldberg, Å. (2010). The role of small leucine-rich proteoglycans in collagen fibrillogenesis. *Matrix Biology*, 29(4), pp. 248-253.
- Kanbe, K., Yang, X., Wei, L., Sun, C. & Chen, Q. (2007). Pericellular matrilins regulate activation of chondrocytes by cyclic load-induced matrix deformation. *Journal of Bone and Mineral Research*, 22(2), pp. 318-328.
- Kapoor, M., Martel-Pelletier, J., Lajeunesse, D., Pelletier, J-P. & Fahmi, H. (2011). Role of proinflammatory cytokines in the pathophysiology of osteoarthritis. *Nature Reviews Rheumatology*, 7(1), pp. 33-42.
- Karlsson, C., Jonsson, M., Asp, J., Brantsing, C., Kageyama, R. & Lindahl, A. (2007). Notch and HES5 are regulated during human cartilage differentiation. *Cell and Tissue Research*, 327(3), pp. 539-551.

- Karlsson, C., Thornemo, M., Henriksson, H.B. & Lindahl, A. (2009). Identification of a stem cell niche in the zone of Ranvier within the knee joint. *Journal of Anatomy*, 215(3), pp. 355-363.
- Keegan, K.G. (2007). Evidence-based lameness detection and quantification. Veterinary Clinics of North America: Equine Practice, 23(2), pp. 403-423.
- Khan, I., Redman, S., Williams, R., Dowthwaite, G., Oldfield, S. & Archer, C. (2007). The development of synovial joints. *Current Topics in Developmental Biology*, 79, pp. 1-36.
- Kiani, C., Liwen, C., WU, Y.J., Albert, J.Y. & Burton, B.Y. (2002). Structure and function of aggrecan. *Cell Research*, 12(1), pp. 19-32.
- Kidd, J.A., Fuller, C. & Barr, A.R.S. (2001). Osteoarthritis in the horse. Equine Veterinary Education, 13(3), pp. 160-168.
- Kim, S-H., Turnbull, J. & Guimond, S. (2011). Extracellular matrix and cell signalling: the dynamic cooperation of integrin, proteoglycan and growth factor receptor. *Journal of Endocrinology*, 209(2), pp. 139-151.
- Klatt, A.R., Becker, A-K.A., Neacsu, C.D., Paulsson, M. & Wagener, R. (2011). The matrilins: Modulators of extracellular matrix assembly. *The international journal of biochemistry & cell biology*, 43(3), pp. 320-330.
- Knudson, C.B. (1993). Hyaluronan receptor-directed assembly of chondrocyte pericellular matrix. *The Journal of Cell Biology*, 120(3), pp. 825-834.
- Knudson, W. & Loeser, R. (2002). CD44 and integrin matrix receptors participate in cartilage homeostasis. *Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences CMLS*, 59(1), pp. 36-44.
- Knäuper, V., López-Otin, C., Smith, B., Knight, G. & Murphy, G. (1996). Biochemical characterization of human collagenase-3. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 271(3), pp. 1544-1550.
- Kolset, S.O. & Pejler, G. (2011). Serglycin: a structural and functional chameleon with wide impact on immune cells. *The Journal of Immunology*, 187(10), pp. 4927-4933.
- Kopan, R. & Ilagan, M.X.G. (2009). The canonical Notch signaling pathway: unfolding the activation mechanism. *Cell*, 137(2), pp. 216-233.
- Kronheim, S.R., Mumma, A., Greenstreet, T., Glackin, P.J., Van Ness, K., March, C.J. & Black, R.A. (1992). Purification of interleukin-1β converting enzyme, the protease that cleaves the interleukin-1β precursor. *Archives of Biochemistry and Biophysics*, 296(2), pp. 698-703.
- Kurz, B., Lemke, A.K., Fay, J., Pufe, T., Grodzinsky, A.J. & Schünke, M. (2005). Pathomechanisms of cartilage destruction by mechanical injury. *Annals of Anatomy-Anatomischer Anzeiger*, 187(5), pp. 473-485.
- Laemmli, U.K. (1970). Cleavage of structural proteins during the assembly of the head of bacteriophage T4. *Nature*, 227(5259), pp. 680-685.
- Lee, H., Kirkland, W.G., Whitmore, R.N., Theis, K.M., Young, H.E., Richardson, A.J., Jackson, R.L. & Hanson, R.R. (2014). Comparison of equine articular cartilage thickness in various joints. *Connective Tissue Research*, 55(5-6), pp. 339-347.

- Li, C. & Wong, W.H. (2001). Model-based analysis of oligonucleotide arrays: expression index computation and outlier detection. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 98(1), pp. 31-36.
- Loeser, R.F., Goldring, S.R., Scanzello, C.R. & Goldring, M.B. (2012). Osteoarthritis: a disease of the joint as an organ. *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, 64(6), pp. 1697-1707.
- Loeser, R.F. (2014). Integrins and chondrocyte-matrix interactions in articular cartilage. *Matrix Biology*, 39, pp. 11-16.
- Loetscher, H., Pan, Y-C.E., Lahm, H-W., Gentz, R., Brockhaus, M., Tabuchi, H. & Lesslauer, W. (1990). Molecular cloning and expression of the human 55 kd tumor necrosis factor receptor. *Cell*, 61(2), pp. 351-359.
- Lorenzo, P., Bayliss, M.T. & Heinegård, D. (1998a). A novel cartilage protein (CILP) present in the mid-zone of human articular cartilage increases with age. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 273(36), pp. 23463-23468.
- Lorenzo, P., Neame, P., Sommarin, Y. & Heinegård, D. (1998b). Cloning and deduced amino acid sequence of a novel cartilage protein (CILP) identifies a proform including a nucleotide pyrophosphohydrolase. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 273(36), pp. 23469-23475.
- Lotz, M.K., Otsuki, S., Grogan, S.P., Sah, R., Terkeltaub, R. & D'Lima, D. (2010). Cartilage cell clusters. *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, 62(8), pp. 2206-2218.
- Löfgren, M., Ekman, S., Svala, E., Lindahl, A., Ley, C. & Skiöldebrand, E. (2014). Cell and matrix modulation in prenatal and postnatal equine growth cartilage, zones of Ranvier and articular cartilage. *Journal of Anatomy*, 225(5), pp. 548-568.
- Mackie, E.J., Tatarczuch, L. & Mirams, M. (2011). The skeleton: a multifunctional complex organ. The growth plate chondrocyte and endochondral ossification. *Journal of Endocrinology*, 211(2), pp. 109-121.
- Manon-Jensen, T., Itoh, Y. & Couchman, J.R. (2010). Proteoglycans in health and disease: the multiple roles of syndecan shedding. *FEBS Journal*, 277(19), pp. 3876-3889.
- Martel-Pelletier, J., Alaaeddine, N. & Pelletier, J-P. (1999). Cytokines and their role in the pathophysiology of osteoarthritis. *Frontiers in Bioscience*, 4, pp. D694-703.
- Mayan, M.D., Carpintero-Fernandez, P., Gago-Fuentes, R., Martinez-de-Ilarduya, O., Wang, H-Z., Valiunas, V., Brink, P. & Blanco, F.J. (2013). Human articular chondrocytes express multiple gap junction proteins: differential expression of connexins in normal and osteoarthritic cartilage. *The American Journal of Pathology*, 182(4), pp. 1337-1346.
- Mazzetti, I., Magagnoli, G., Paoletti, S., Uguccioni, M., Olivotto, E., Vitellozzi, R., Cattini, L., Facchini, A. & Borzì, R.M. (2004). A role for chemokines in the induction of chondrocyte phenotype modulation. *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, 50(1), pp. 112-122.
- McCarthy, H.E., Bara, J.J., Brakspear, K., Singhrao, S.K. & Archer, C.W. (2012). The comparison of equine articular cartilage progenitor cells and bone

marrow-derived stromal cells as potential cell sources for cartilage repair in the horse. *The Veterinary Journal*, 192(3), pp. 345-351.

- McCulloch, R.S., Ashwell, M.S., Maltecca, C., O'Nan, A.T. & Mente, P.L. (2014). Progression of gene expression changes following a mechanical injury to articular cartilage as a model of early stage osteoarthritis. *Arthritis*, 2014(Article ID 371426).
- McIlwraith, C.W., Frisbie, D.D., Kawcak, C.E., Fuller, C.J., Hurtig, M. & Cruz, A. (2010). The OARSI histopathology initiative - recommendations for histological assessments of osteoarthritis in the horse. *Osteoarthritis and Cartilage*, 18(Supplement 3), pp. S93-S105.
- McIlwraith, C.W., Frisbie, D.D. & Kawcak, C.E. (2012). The horse as a model of naturally occurring osteoarthritis. *Bone and Joint Research*, 1(11), pp. 297-309.
- McNulty, A.L., Rothfusz, N.E., Leddy, H.A. & Guilak, F. (2013). Synovial fluid concentrations and relative potency of interleukin-1 alpha and beta in cartilage and meniscus degradation. *Journal of Orthopaedic Research*, 31(7), pp. 1039-1045.
- Merz, D., Liu, R., Johnson, K. & Terkeltaub, R. (2003). IL-8/CXCL8 and growthrelated oncogene α/CXCL1 induce chondrocyte hypertrophic differentiation. *The Journal of Immunology*, 171(8), pp. 4406-4415.
- Mobasheri, A. (2012). Osteoarthritis year 2012 in review: biomarkers. Osteoarthritis and Cartilage, 20(12), pp. 1451-1464.
- Ni, G-X., Li, Z. & Zhou, Y-Z. (2014). The role of small leucine-rich proteoglycans in osteoarthritis pathogenesis. *Osteoarthritis and Cartilage*, 22(7), pp. 896-903.
- Olstad, K., Ekman, S. & Carlson, C. (2015). An update on the pathogenesis of osteochondrosis. *Veterinary Pathology*, 52(5), pp. 785-802.
- Otsuki, S., Grogan, S.P., Miyaki, S., Kinoshita, M., Asahara, H. & Lotz, M.K. (2010). Tissue neogenesis and STRO-1 expression in immature and mature articular cartilage. *Journal of Orthopaedic Research*, 28(1), pp. 96-102.
- Ozbey, O., Sahin, Z., Acar, N., Ozcelik, F.T., Ozenci, A.M., Koksoy, S. & Ustunel, I. (2014). Characterization of colony-forming cells in adult human articular cartilage. *Acta Histochemica*, 116(5), pp. 763-770.
- Park, R.D., Steyn, P.F. & Wrigley, R.H. (1996). Imaging techniques in the diagnosis of equine joint disease. In: McIlwraith, C.W. & Trotter, G.W. (eds) *Joint Disease in the Horse*. Philadelphia: W.B. Saunders Company, pp. 145-164.
- Parker, L.H., Schmidt, M., Jin, S-W., Gray, A.M., Beis, D., Pham, T., Frantz, G., Palmieri, S., Hillan, K. & Stainier, D.Y. (2004). The endothelial-cellderived secreted factor Egf17 regulates vascular tube formation. *Nature*, 428(6984), pp. 754-758.
- Pearle, A.D., Warren, R.F. & Rodeo, S.A. (2005). Basic science of articular cartilage and osteoarthritis. *Clinics in Sports Medicine*, 24(1), pp. 1-12.

- Penell, J., Egenvall, A., Bonnett, B., Olson, P. & Pringle, J. (2005). Specific causes of morbidity among Swedish horses insured for veterinary care between 1997 and 2000. *The Veterinary Record*, 157(16), pp. 470-477.
- Poole, C.A. (1997). Articular cartilage chondrons: form, function and failure. *Journal of Anatomy*, 191(1), pp. 1-13.
- Porée, B., Kypriotou, M., Chadjichristos, C., Beauchef, G., Renard, E., Legendre, F., Melin, M., Gueret, S., Hartmann, D-J., Malléin-Gerin, F., Pujol, J-P., Boumediene, K. & Galéra, P. (2008). Interleukin-6 (IL-6) and/or soluble IL-6 receptor down-regulation of human type II collagen gene expression in articular chondrocytes requires a decrease of Sp1·Sp3 ratio and of the binding activity of both factors to the COL2A1 promoter. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 283(8), pp. 4850-4865.
- Pritzker, K.P.H., Gay, S., Jimenez, S.A., Ostergaard, K., Pelletier, J.P., Revell, P.A., Salter, D. & van den Berg, W.B. (2006). Osteoarthritis cartilage histopathology: grading and staging. *Osteoarthritis and Cartilage*, 14(1), pp. 13-29.
- Pritzker, K.P.H. & Aigner, T. (2010). Terminology of osteoarthritis cartilage and bone histopathology – a proposal for a consensus. *Osteoarthritis and Cartilage*, 18, Supplement 3(0), pp. S7-S9.
- Reboul, P., Pelletier, J-P., Tardif, G., Cloutier, J-M. & Martel-Pelletier, J. (1996). The new collagenase, collagenase-3, is expressed and synthesized by human chondrocytes but not by synoviocytes. A role in osteoarthritis. *Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 97(9), pp. 2011-2019.
- Rhee, D.K., Marcelino, J., Baker, M., Gong, Y., Smits, P., Lefebvre, V., Jay, G.D., Stewart, M., Wang, H., Warman, M.L. & Carpten, J.D. (2005). The secreted glycoprotein lubricin protects cartilage surfaces and inhibits synovial cell overgrowth. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 115(3), pp. 622-631.
- Richardson, S.M., Kalamegam, G., Pushparaj, P.N., Matta, C., Memic, A., Khademhosseini, A., Mobasheri, R., Poletti, F.L., Hoyland, J.A. & Mobasheri, A. (2015). Mesenchymal stem cells in regenerative medicine: Focus on articular cartilage and intervertebral disc regeneration. *Methods*, In press.
- Romberger, D.J. (1997). Fibronectin. *The international journal of biochemistry & cell biology*, 29(7), pp. 939-943.
- Roughley, P. (2006). The structure and function of cartilage proteoglycans. *European Cells and Materials*, 12(9), pp. 92-101.
- Rowan, A.D., Koshy, P.J.T., Shingleton, W.D., Degnan, B.A., Heath, J.K., Vernallis, A.B., Spaull, J.R., Life, P.F., Hudson, K. & Cawston, T.E. (2001). Synergistic effects of glycoprotein 130 binding cytokines in combination with interleukin-1 on cartilage collagen breakdown. *Arthritis* and Rheumatism, 44(7), pp. 1620-1632.
- Saha, N., Moldovan, F., Tardif, G., Pelletier, J-P., Cloutier, J-M. & Martel-Pelletier, J. (1999). Interleukin-1β–converting enzyme/caspase-1 in human osteoarthritic tissues: Localization and role in the maturation of

interleukin-1 β and interleukin-18. *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, 42(8), pp. 1577-1587.

- Sanchez-Adams, J., Leddy, H.A., McNulty, A.L., O'Conor, C.J. & Guilak, F. (2014). The mechanobiology of articular cartilage: bearing the burden of osteoarthritis. *Current Rheumatology Reports*, 16(10), pp. 1-9.
- Sandell, L. & Aigner, T. (2001). Articular cartilage and changes in arthritis: cell biology of osteoarthritis. *Arthritis Research*, 3(2), pp. 107-113.
- Schaefer, L. & Iozzo, R.V. (2008). Biological functions of the small leucine-rich proteoglycans: from genetics to signal transduction. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 283(31), pp. 21305-21309.
- Schall, T.J., Lewis, M., Koller, K.J., Lee, A., Rice, G.C., Wong, G.H., Gatanaga, T., Granger, G.A., Lentz, R. & Raab, H. (1990). Molecular cloning and expression of a receptor for human tumor necrosis factor. *Cell*, 61(2), pp. 361-370.
- Schlueter, A.E. & Orth, M.W. (2004). Equine osteoarthritis: a brief review of the disease and its causes. *Equine and Comparative Exercise Physiology*, 1(04), pp. 221-231.
- Schmidt, M.H., Bicker, F., Nikolic, I., Meister, J., Babuke, T., Picuric, S., Müller-Esterl, W., Plate, K.H. & Dikic, I. (2009). Epidermal growth factor-like domain 7 (EGFL7) modulates Notch signalling and affects neural stem cell renewal. *Nature Cell Biology*, 11(7), pp. 873-880.
- Schroeppel, J., Crist, J., Anderson, H. & Wang, J. (2011). Molecular regulation of articular chondrocyte function and its significance in osteoarthritis. *Histology and Histopathology*, 26(3), pp. 377-394.
- Schumacher, B.L., Block, J.A., Schmid, T.M., Aydelotte, M.B. & Kuettner, K.E. (1994). A novel proteoglycan synthesized and secreted by chondrocytes of the superficial zone of articular cartilage. *Archives of Biochemistry and Biophysics*, 311(1), pp. 144-152.
- Shapiro, F., Holtrop, M.E. & Glimcher, M.J. (1977). Organization and cellular biology of the perichondrial ossification groove of ranvier: a morphological study in rabbits. *Journal of Bone and Joint Surgery*. *American Volume*, 59(6), pp. 703-723.
- Shimizu, A., Watanabe, S., Iimoto, S. & Yamamoto, H. (2004). Interleukin-4 protects matrix synthesis in chondrocytes under excessive mechanical stress in vitro. *Modern Rheumatology*, 14(4), pp. 296-300.
- Sipe, J.D. (1995). Acute-phase proteins in osteoarthritis. *Seminars in Arthritis and Rheumatism*, 25(2), pp. 75-86.
- Sjöberg, A., Önnerfjord, P., Mörgelin, M., Heinegård, D. & Blom, A.M. (2005). The extracellular matrix and inflammation: fibromodulin activates the classical pathway of complement by directly binding C1q. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 280(37), pp. 32301-32308.
- Sjöberg, A.P., Manderson, G.A., Mörgelin, M., Day, A.J., Heinegård, D. & Blom, A.M. (2009a). Short leucine-rich glycoproteins of the extracellular matrix display diverse patterns of complement interaction and activation. *Molecular Immunology*, 46(5), pp. 830-839.

- Sjöberg, A.P., Trouw, L.A. & Blom, A.M. (2009b). Complement activation and inhibition: a delicate balance. *Trends in Immunology*, 30(2), pp. 83-90.
- Smyth, G.K. (2004). Linear models and empirical bayes methods for assessing differential expression in microarray experiments. *Statistical Applications* in Genetics and Molecular Biology, 3, pp. 1-25.
- Smyth, G.K. (2005). Limma: linear models for microarray data. In: Gentleman, R., Carey, V.J., Huber, W., Irizarry, R.A. & Dudoit, S. (eds) *Bioinformatics* and Computational Biology Solutions Using R and Bioconductor. New York: Springer, pp. 397-420.
- Soncin, F., Mattot, V., Lionneton, F., Spruyt, N., Lepretre, F., Begue, A. & Stehelin, D. (2003). VE-statin, an endothelial repressor of smooth muscle cell migration. *The EMBO journal*, 22(21), pp. 5700-5711.
- Sophia Fox, A.J., Bedi, A. & Rodeo, S.A. (2009). The basic science of articular cartilage: structure, composition, and function. *Sports Health*, 1(6), pp. 461-468.
- Stockwell, R.A. (1978). Chondrocytes. *Journal of Clinical Pathology. Supplement* (*Royal College of Pathologists*). 12, pp. 7-13.
- Sundarraj, N., Fite, D., Ledbetter, S., Chakravarti, S. & Hassell, J.R. (1995). Perlecan is a component of cartilage matrix and promotes chondrocyte attachment. *Journal of Cell Science*, 108(7), pp. 2663-2672.
- Tak, P.P. & Firestein, G.S. (2001). NF-κB: a key role in inflammatory diseases. *Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 107(1), pp. 7-11.
- Tchetina, E.V. (2011). Developmental mechanisms in articular cartilage degradation in osteoarthritis. *Arthritis*, 2011(Article ID 683970).
- Thompson, A., Schäfer, J., Kuhn, K., Kienle, S., Schwarz, J., Schmidt, G., Neumann, T. & Hamon, C. (2003). Tandem mass tags: a novel quantification strategy for comparative analysis of complex protein mixtures by MS/MS. *Analytical Chemistry*, 75(8), pp. 1895-1904.
- Tilg, H., Dinarello, C.A. & Mier, J.W. (1997). IL-6 and APPs: anti-inflammatory and immunosuppressive mediators. *Immunology Today*, 18(9), pp. 428-432.
- Towle, C.A., Hung, H.H., Bonassar, L.J., Treadwell, B.V. & Mangham, D.C. (1997). Detection of interleukin-1 in the cartilage of patients with osteoarthritis: a possible autocrine/paracrine role in pathogenesis. *Osteoarthritis and Cartilage*, 5(5), pp. 293-300.
- Toyama-Sorimachi, N., Sorimachi, H., Tobita, Y., Kitamura, F., Yagita, H., Suzuki, K. & Miyasaka, M. (1995). A novel ligand for CD44 is serglycin, a hematopoietic cell lineage-specific proteoglycan: possible involvement in lymphoid cell adherence and activation. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 270(13), pp. 7437-7444.
- Troeberg, L. & Nagase, H. (2012). Proteases involved in cartilage matrix degradation in osteoarthritis. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA)*-*Proteins and Proteomics*, 1824(1), pp. 133-145.
- Trotter, G.W. & McIlwraith, C.W. (1996). Clinical feautures and diagnosis of equine joint disease. In: McIlwraith, C.W. & Trotter, G.W. (eds) *Joint*

Disease in the Horse. Philadelphia: W.B. Saunders Company, pp. 120-145.

- Umlauf, D., Frank, S., Pap, T. & Bertrand, J. (2010). Cartilage biology, pathology, and repair. *Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences*, 67(24), pp. 4197-4211.
- Ustunel, I., Ozenci, A.M., Sahin, Z., Ozbey, O., Acar, N., Tanriover, G., Celik-Ozenci, C. & Demir, R. (2008). The immunohistochemical localization of notch receptors and ligands in human articular cartilage, chondroprogenitor culture and ultrastructural characteristics of these progenitor cells. *Acta Histochemica*, 110(5), pp. 397-407.
- Waller, K.A., Zhang, L.X., Elsaid, K.A., Fleming, B.C., Warman, M.L. & Jay, G.D. (2013). Role of lubricin and boundary lubrication in the prevention of chondrocyte apoptosis. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 110(15), pp. 5852-5857.
- Walzer, S.M., Cetin, E., Grübl-Barabas, R., Sulzbacher, I., Rueger, B., Girsch, W., Toegel, S., Windhager, R. & Fischer, M.B. (2014). Vascularization of primary and secondary ossification centres in the human growth plate. *BMC Developmental Biology*, 14, p. 36.
- Van de Veerdonk, F.L. & Netea, M.G. (2013). New insights in the immunobiology of IL-1 family members. *Frontiers in immunology*, 4(Article 167).
- Wang, M.M. (2011). Notch signaling and Notch signaling modifiers. The international journal of biochemistry & cell biology, 43(11), pp. 1550-1562.
- Wang, Q., Rozelle, A.L., Lepus, C.M., Scanzello, C.R., Song, J.J., Larsen, D.M., Crish, J.F., Bebek, G., Ritter, S.Y., Lindstrom, T.M., Hwang, I., Wong, H.H., Punzi, L., Encarnacion, A., Shamloo, M., Goodman, S.B., Wyss-Coray, T., Goldring, S.R., Banda, N.K., Thurman, J.M., Gobezie, R., Crow, M.K., Holers, V.M., Lee, D.M. & Robinson, W.H. (2011). Identification of a central role for complement in osteoarthritis. *Nature Medicine*, 17(12), pp. 1674-1679.
- Watanabe, N., Tezuka, Y., Matsuno, K., Miyatani, S., Morimura, N., Yasuda, M., Fujimaki, R., Kuroda, K., Hiraki, Y., Hozumi, N. & Tezuka, K. (2003). Suppression of differentiation and proliferation of early chondrogenic cells by Notch. *Journal of Bone and Mineral Metabolism*, 21(6), pp. 344-352.
- Westacott, C.I. & Sharif, M. (1996). Cytokines in osteoarthritis: mediators or markers of joint destruction? *Seminars in Arthritis and Rheumatism*, 25(4), pp. 254-272.
- Whitelock, J.M., Melrose, J. & Iozzo, R.V. (2008). Diverse cell signaling events modulated by perlecan. *Biochemistry*, 47(43), pp. 11174-11183.
- Williams, R., Nelson, L., Dowthwaite, G.P., Evans, D.J.R. & Archer, C.W. (2009). Notch receptor and Notch ligand expression in developing avian cartilage. *Journal of Anatomy*, 215(2), pp. 159-169.
- Williams, R., Khan, I.M., Richardson, K., Nelson, L., McCarthy, H.E., Analbelsi, T., Singhrao, S.K., Dowthwaite, G.P., Jones, R.E., Baird, D.M., Lewis, H., Roberts, S., Shaw, H.M., Dudhia, J., Fairclough, J., Briggs, T. &

Archer, C.W. (2010). Identification and clonal characterisation of a progenitor cell sub-population in normal human articular cartilage. *PLoS ONE*, 5(10), p. e13246.

- Villiger, P.M., Geng, Y. & Lotz, M. (1993). Induction of cytokine expression by leukemia inhibitory factor. *Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 91(4), pp. 1575-1581.
- Wilson, K.P., Black, J.A.F., Thomson, J.A., Kim, E.E., Griffith, J.P., Navia, M.A., Murcko, M.A., Chambers, S.P., Aldape, R.A., Raybuck, S.A. & Livingston, D.J. (1994). Structure and mechanism of interleukin-lβ converting enzyme. *Nature*, 370(6487), pp. 270-275.
- Wilusz, R.E., DeFrate, L.E. & Guilak, F. (2012). A biomechanical role for perlecan in the pericellular matrix of articular cartilage. *Matrix Biology*, 31(6), pp. 320-327.
- Vincent, T., McLean, C., Full, L., Peston, D. & Saklatvala, J. (2007). FGF-2 is bound to perlecan in the pericellular matrix of articular cartilage, where it acts as a chondrocyte mechanotransducer. *Osteoarthritis and Cartilage*, 15(7), pp. 752-763.
- Wright, M.O., Nishida, K., Bavington, C., Godolphin, J.L., Dunne, E., Walmsley, S., Jobanputra, P., Nuki, G. & Salter, D.M. (1997). Hyperpolarisation of cultured human chondrocytes following cyclical pressure-induced strain: Evidence of a role for α5β1 integrin as a chondrocyte mechanoreceptor. *Journal of Orthopaedic Research*, 15(5), pp. 742-747.
- Wu, Q.Q. & Chen, Q. (2000). Mechanoregulation of chondrocyte proliferation, maturation, and hypertrophy: ion-channel dependent transduction of matrix deformation signals. *Experimental Cell Research*, 256(2), pp. 383-391.
- Yan, D., Chen, D., Cool, S.M., Van Wijnen, A.J., Mikecz, K., Murphy, G. & Im, H.J. (2011). Fibroblast growth factor receptor 1 is principally responsible for fibroblast growth factor 2-induced catabolic activities in human articular chondrocytes. *Arthritis Research and Therapy*, 13(4), p. R130.
- Zhang, L., Yang, M., Yang, D., Cavey, G., Davidson, P. & Gibson, G. (2010). Molecular interactions of MMP-13 C-terminal domain with chondrocyte proteins. *Connective Tissue Research*, 51(3), pp. 230-239.
- Zhao, Q., Eberspaecher, H., Lefebvre, V. & de Crombrugghe, B. (1997). Parallel expression of Sox9 and Col2a1 in cells undergoing chondrogenesis. *Developmental Dynamics*, 209(4), pp. 377-386.

Acknowledgements

The work included in this thesis was performed at the Department of Biomedical Sciences and Veterinary Public Health, Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences. Funding was provided by the Swedish-Norwegian Foundation for Equine Research (Stiftelsen Hästforskning) and the Swedish Research Council Formas.

I want to thank the former and present heads of department, Leif Norrgren and Ivar Vågsholm, and the head of division, Elisabet Ekman, for support during the project.

Thanks to all people involved in my work for supporting me during these years.

I am most grateful to my main supervisor, Professor Stina Ekman, for always being supportive and encouraging, and for making me always strive to become better and better. Thanks for sharing your expertise and knowledge in the field of joint pathology. What you have been teaching me is so much more than what is written in this thesis; you have allowed me to learn about all parts of being a researcher. Thanks for all the good times we have shared during these years.

I have been fortunate to have a group of committed associate supervisors that I want to thank:

- Dr. Cecilia Ley, for contributing with your clear ideas and support during the project.
- Ass. Prof. Eva Skiöldebrand, for sharing your ideas and discussing research with big commitment.
- Ass. Prof. Ulla Rüetschi, for sharing your expertise in proteomics and research in general.
- Ass. Prof. Maija-Leena Eloranta, associate supervisor during the first years of my PhD period for valuable discussions.

Thanks to the co-authors of my papers for valuable contributions to this thesis:

- Emilia Svala, for guidance through the art of cartilage culturing. For all your contributions to my papers, for your endless support, but most of all for all the good times we've had together.
- Anders Lindahl, for valuable discussions of my work and your important contributions to my papers.
- > Carina Sihlbom, for performing the proteomic analysis.

I was fortunate to meet and discuss my research with the late professor Dick Heinegård who was a major contributor to Paper I and II.

Tack till alla de som på något sätt varit involverade i mina försök. Ett särskilt tack till:

- Personerna på histolab som ger mig ovärderlig hjälp: Agneta Boström som bäddat preparat och så mycket mer därtill, Christina Nilsson, Beate Hillmann och Tapio Nikkilä som tålmodigt snittat mina broskbitar efter konstens alla regler.
- Peder Eriksson som hjälpt mig samla in hästben, det var inte lätt men utan dig hade det varit ännu svårare.
- Hanna Göransson Kultima och Malin Olsson på Science for Life Laboratory, Uppsala, som med stort engagemang och tålamod analyserat mina prover.
- > Alla de som lånat ut utrustning och apparater för mina analyser.
- Anne-Sofie Lundquist, Kersti Larsson och Karin Rudolfsson som hjälpt till med allt administrativt.

Tack till de som lärt mig saker som jag har haft nytta av under min tid som doktorand:

- Karin Holm-Forsström och Marie Rhodin för gott samarbete där jag lärt mig mycket om hältor och om hur dessa undersöks på kliniken.
- Eva Tydén, Pia Larsson och Hans Tjälve som lärde mig så mycket innan jag blev doktorand som jag haft stor nytta av.

Thanks to my friends and colleagues at BVF who share my everyday life. Thanks for discussing science and research careers. I appreciate your honest encouragement and advices. I am grateful that I have colleagues who are caring and supportive. Thanks for telling me stories from your lives, for taking me out for a run, and for making lunchtime a pleasure. Thanks to the people who has been working next to me in the lab, for sharing knowledge, equipment and responsibilities.
Ett speciellt tack till:

- Karin Olofsson, rumskamrat och vän. Tack för att jag har fått dela den här tiden med dig, från första dagen fanns du där som stöd, tekniskt support och förtrogen.
- > Carl Ekstrand för frukostkaffe och roliga samarbeten.
- Johanna Näslund för din stöttande, positiva och glada inställning som du delar med dig av.
- Camilla Wallander, doktorandkollega, granne och vän. Tack för att du finns där.
- Åsa Ohlsson Andersson som svarar på allt man vill veta. Tack för många trevliga stunder på labbet och under vår tid som rumskamrater.

Tack till mina vänner som finns kvar sedan studietiden i Uppsala: Johanna, för alla vinpartyn där smått såväl som stort avhandlats, för att du alltid osjälviskt bryr dig om andra. Elin, för att du lämnade över Monster till mig och visade hur man plockar fram sin inre Gunde. Magdalena, som målmedvetet vandrar genom dalar och över fjälltoppar med styrka och optimism. Hanna, Malin, Therese och Jessica som jag inte träffar så ofta men som varje gång får mig att skratta och må bra. Katarina som har den bästa musiksmaken, som gjorde mig beroende av sushi och som framförallt finns där som en sann vän.

Tack till mina vänner på Stall Ubby, nuvarande såväl som tidigare. Ett härligt gäng som finns där i min vardag och ställer upp när det behövs. Tack till familjen Malm som ger både fyrbenta och tvåbenta de bästa förutsättningarna för att trivas.

Stort tack till alla andra som berikar mitt liv. Särskilt tack till min familj:

- Mormor och Farmor som alltid funnits för mig som starka och bra förebilder.
- Min syster Ellen, som jag delat min uppväxt med och de senare åren haft så mycket kul med. Tack för sällskap på hästtävlingar och träningar och i bilen under våra resor till Orsa (som såklart innehåller tomte-skådning, dalaradion och långbryggeskämt).
- Ett stort tack till Mamma och Pappa som alltid stöttat mig i allt jag gjort och som alltid finns där när det behövs.